The University of North Carolina at Greensboro

JACKSON LIBRARY



CQ

no.1155

UNIVERSITY ARCHIVES

EMMA, PATSY ANN. Jean Giraudoux: His Life and Works. A Critical Bibliography 1945-1954. (1973)
Directed by: John Philip Couch. Pp. 70

This annotated, critical bibliography treats the Giraudoux studies which were published from 1945 to 1954, inclusive. It is intended to fill, in part, the void created by the absence of any such published bibliographies for Jean Giraudoux. These years are significant and important for the wide range and variety of studies done on Giraudoux just after his death in 1944.

The sources used in compiling this bibliography are the following: Le Catalogue français, Vol. XII-XXII; French XX Bibliography; Otto Klapp's Bibliographie der Französichen Literaturwissenschaft; "French Language and Literature Including Provençal" sections of the MLA International Bibliography of Books and Articles on the Modern Languages and Literatures, 1945-54; Charles B. Osburn's Research and Reference Guide to French Studies; René Rancoeur's Bibliographie de la littérature française du moyen age à nos jours; and the Year's Work in Modern Language Studies, 1945-54. In addition to the bibliographies listed above, extensive use was made of the subject catalogs in the librairies at the University of North Carolina at Greensboro, the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, Duke University, and the Library of Congress, as well as the very excellent bibliographies found in several of the major books on Giraudoux.

JEAN GIRAUDOUX: HIS LIFE AND WORKS

A CRITICAL BIBLIOGRAPHY

1945-1954

by

Patsy Ann Emma

A Thesis Submitted to
the Faculty of the Graduate School at
The University of North Carolina at Greensboro
in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree
Master of Arts

Greensboro 1973

Approved by

Thesis Adviser

APPROVAL PAGE

This thesis has been approved by the following committee of the Faculty of the Graduate School at the University of North Carolina at Greensboro.

Oral Examination Committee Members

Thesis Adviser Mulipilan A
ral Examination
mmittee Members Sarah F. Bell

November 28, 1973
Date of Examination

PREFACE

During a course in twentieth-century French theatre,

I made a serious study of Giraudoux's plays. It became
apparent to me that there was no single, comprehensive
bibliography on Giraudoux's life and works, which would
have facilitated my research. The best bibliographies were
at the end of three or four major works on Giraudoux, and
could only be located if one happened to come across a
reference to these books, look them up, and then search
through them for their bibliographies. All the major general
bibliographies for twentieth-century French literature also
supplied only a partial listing for Giraudoux. It was
obvious that a good, complete bibliography for Giraudoux
was sorely needed.

This study was undertaken originally to supply an adequate compilation of Giraudoux studies from around 1923 to the present. A complete, tentative bibliography was compiled, without annotations, for this period. There were over two-thousand entries in this bibliography, and it became obvious that to do justice to such an undertaking would require an enormous amount of time and scholarship which could not reasonably be expected of a student endeavoring to fulfill the M. A. thesis requirements. It was necessary to limit the inquiry to a shorter period of time, which could be properly researched and treated. The ten-year period just

after Giraudoux's death appeared to be a particularly fertile time, one in which many of the best, most comprehensive studies on Giraudoux were published.

This annotated, critical bibliography is divided into ten sections, one for each year covered by the study. In order to provide as comprehensive coverage as possible, all references to Giraudoux studies in French, English, Italian, Spanish, German, and Swedish are included, arranged in alphabetical order, regardless of language. Because I do not read Italian, German, and Swedish, these entries are listed without annotation, for reference use only.

Whenever possible, the items were read, and the bibliographical information was verified. Unfortunately, in some instances the bibliographical references are incomplete.

Some of the incomplete items are from journals or newspapers, especially ones dating from 1945 and 1946, just after World War II, and are not readily available in this country. Every effort was made to obtain all the materials and to give full bibliographical information, but when annotations are lacking, or entries are incomplete, this indicates that I was unable to find the missing information.

Each entry that I have read has a résumé of the subject matter and a short critical comment. Reviews of Giraudoux's plays in France, England, or Germany, and reviews of a few of the major works on Giraudoux are included in the normal, chronological order and are properly annotated.

Reviews of Giraudoux's plays in the United States, being in general less informative as to style, themes, etc., are included in an appendix at the end of the study. They are listed, by year, in alphabetical order according to the play's title.

This study does not include a listing of Giraudoux's works published during the period 1945-54. The reader is invited to consult the excellent compilation of Giraudoux's works, arranged chronologically, in the <u>Catalogue général</u> des livres imprimés, published by the Bibliothèque Nationale. It is available in the reference room of most libraries.

I should like to take this opportunity to acknowledge gratefully my indebtedness to those who have helped make this research possible. Professor John Philip Couch, my thesis director, has given generously of his time to direct my inquiries, offering judicious advice and encouragement as he read the material. The other members of my committee, Professors Sarah Bell, James Atkinson, and José Almeida, have most kindly given of their time and energies in the reading of the material. I am also grateful for the courtesies extended by the staff of the Library of Congress and the libraries at the University of North Carolina at Greensboro, the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, and Duke University. I wish to thank my friends who helped in the typing: Peggy Crosbie, Linda Cruickshank, Celine Sprague, and Martha Trull. Finally, I would like to express

my gratitude to my husband for his encouragement, and for his interest and pride in my work, which were unfailing sources of inspiration.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

													Page
PREFACE				•									iii
CHAPTER													
I.	1945												1
II.	1946												9
III.	1947												16
IV.	1948												21
v.	1949												27
VI.	1950												34
VII.	1951												38
VIII.	1952												42
IX.	1953												50
х.	1954	•	•					•			•		60
BIBLIOGR	АРНҮ												68
DDENDTY													70

Albérès, René-Marill [René Marill.] Portrait de notre héros. Paris: Le Portulan, 1945. 212 pp.

Analysis of the characteristics of the heroes in modern French novels. Illustrates these traits with somewhat superficial studies of the works of several contemporary authors. Examines the cult of the unique in Giraudoux's characters, appraising their value as a moral force in contemporary literature.

- Arnaud, Jean. "El Teatro de Jean Giraudoux." Leonardo, No. 1 (Apr., 1945), pp. 133-140.
- Arnoux, Alexandre. "L'Eau et Giraudoux." Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 948 (Oct. 4, 1945), p. 1.

The first presentation of <u>La Folle de Chaillot</u> in Paris evokes Arnoux's remembrances of his encounters with Giraudoux in Berlin and Avignon. Brief comments on <u>Ondine</u> and Giraudoux's stylistic magic.

- Barlone, Daniel. "Inventaire à l'aube." The Author, LVI, No. 2 (Winter, 1945), 26-28.
- Benda, Julien. La France byzantine. Paris: Gallimard, 1945. 295 pp.

Discussion of the pure literature of Mallarmé, Gide, Proust, Valery, Alain, Suarès, Giraudoux, and the Surrealists. Each author represented as characteristic of his epoch. Criticizes Giraudoux for estheticism and anti-intellectualism.

Beucler, André. "Les Dernières Idées de Jean Giraudoux."

<u>Gazette de Lausanne</u>, Sept. 22, 1945.

Same as below.

Beucler, André. "Les Dernières Idées de Jean Giraudoux."

La Revue du Caire, Huitième Année, No. 82 (Sept.,

1945), pp. 379-384.

Description of Giraudoux's clandestine war activities.

Comments on the compilation of war crimes and the manual of practical propaganda in Giraudoux's Sans Pouvoirs.

- Bory, Jean-Louis. "Surréalité de Giraudoux." <u>Les Cahiers</u> de l'Equipe, No. 5 (Feb., 1945), pp. 10-16.
- Bouch, Antoine. Pour un tombeau de Jean Giraudoux. Paris: Le Portulan (Collection Tel Est Mon Bon Plaisir, No. 1), 1945. 52 pp.

Monograph on Giraudoux in the format of imaginary conversations between Bory and a government functionary, Bory and a young girl, and Bory and a little god named Legend. All discuss their sense of personal loss upon the death of Giraudoux. Interesting, lyrical tribute to Giraudoux, written in Giraudoux's literary style.

- Caillois, Roger. "La Leçon de Jean Giraudoux." Carrefour, Dec. 27, 1945.
- Catalogne, Gérard de. <u>Les Compagnons du spirituel</u>. Montréal: Les Editions de l'Arbre, 1945. 256 pp.

Discussions about several of Catalogne's friends in Paris between 1920 and 1934: Mauriac, Massis, Ducatillon, Rivière, Montherlant, La Rochelle, Giraudoux, Proust, and Daudet. Uses the occasion of Giraudoux's funeral to recall Giraudoux as a young man. Emphasis on Giraudoux's style and his lifelike characters, a living testament to his creative art.

- Chauffeteau, Jean-Girard. "Giraudoux et les dieux." Les Cahiers de l'Equipe, No. 5 (Feb., 1945), pp. 25-30.
- Cousquer, Jean. "Retour à Sodome et Gomorrhe." Les Cahiers de l'Equipe, No. 5 (Feb., 1945), pp. 31-33.
- Demay, Henri. "Giraudoux devant Dionysos." Les Cahiers de l'Equipe, No. 5 (Feb., 1945), pp. 8-9.

Du Genêt, Gabriel. <u>Jean Giraudoux; ou un essai sur les rapports entre l'écrivain et son langage</u>. Paris: Jean Vigneau, 1945. 79 pp.

Examines Giraudoux's childhood, school days, and the influence of German culture on his life and works. A brief analysis of Giraudoux's world, with some emphasis on style and its elements of paradox and irony. Comments on the dilemma of life and the philosophical definition of man in Giraudoux's work.

- Frois, Etienne. "L'Humanité du théâtre de Giraudoux." Arts et Livres, No. 2 (Jan., 1945), pp. 3-11.
- Gandrey-Rety, Jean. "Survivance de Giraudoux; retour de Jouvet." Arts, No. 47 (Dec. 21, 1945), p. 1.
- Ghislame, Micha. "Giraudoux et le langage." La Revue Nouvelle, No. 3 (1945), pp. 190-193.
- Gigliozzi, Giovanni. "Giraudoux ovvero la felicità tra le due guerre." La Nuova Europa, No. 46 (Nov. 18, 1945), p. 8.
- Guermantes, Louis. "Giraudoux, Jouvet, comme naguère."

 Le Figaro, Dec. 16-17, 1945.
- Houlet, Jacques. Le Théâtre de Jean Giraudoux. Paris: Editions Pierre Ardent (Collection Aux Sources), 1945. 191 pp.

Good analysis of the plays. Notes Giraudoux's lucidity, but warns that unpublished material may alter this study's conclusions. Follows Giraudoux's works one by one, giving simple comments, often based on the author's personal judgment.

Jaloux, Edmond. "Giraudoux." <u>Journal de Genève</u>, Jan. 27-28, 1945, <u>Supplément Littéraire</u>, p. 3.

Personal, nostalgic portrait of Giraudoux a year after his death. Some interesting biographical notes to supplement the sketchy biography of Giraudoux.

- Jangot, M. A. "Giraudoux et la jeunesse des femmes," in his Etincelles. Paris: Editions de Savoie, 1945.
- Jean-Aubry, G. "Dans l'atelier de Jean Giraudoux: Daragnès."
 Le Portique, No. 2 (Summer, 1945), pp. 11-32.

Excellent collection of illustrations by Daragnès, including several illustrations for Giraudoux's <u>Suzanne</u> et le Pacifique.

Jouvet, Louis. "Dans les yeux de Giraudoux." Pages Françaises, No. 2 (1945), pp. 62-64.

An intimate description of Giraudoux at a rehearsal. Emphasis on Giraudoux's secret, enigmatic type of attitude. Giraudoux, according to Jouvet, never divulged his sources of inspiration or the manner in which he wrote.

Jouvet, Louis. Prestiges et perspectives du théâtre français. Paris: Gallimard, 1945. 60 pp.

A speech given to the Théâtre de l'Athénée on April 17, 1945. About his four years in Latin American theatres, his reception and the spiritual renewing of the theatre in those often primitive settings. This discourse was especially in honor of Edouard Boudet and Jean Giraudoux. Discussion of Giraudoux's works.

- Lalou, René. "Le 'Cas Giraudoux'." <u>Terre des Hommes</u>, No. 9 (Nov. 24, 1945).
- Leroux, Claude. "A la recherche de Giraudoux." Mondes, June 27, 1945.
- Magny, Claude-Edmonde. Précieux Giraudoux. Paris: Editions du Seuil (Collection Pierresvives), 1945. 125 pp.

Thorough analysis of Giraudoux's imagination as displayed in his works. Draws analogies between Giraudoux's creative process and the structures commonly applied to philosophical thought. Examines Giraudoux's language in light of the style précieux. A good, probing study, one of the most revealing critical works done on Giraudoux's style.

Marcel, Gabriel. "Le Théâtre: La Folle de Chaillot."

Review of La Folle de Chaillot by Jean Giraudoux. Les

Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 960 (Dec. 27, 1945), p. 10.

Comments on opening night of Giraudoux's posthumous La Folle de Chaillot and its importance for the theatre in France. Emphasis on stylistic elements. According to Marcel, this play brought "un mode d'incantation" and "une magie" to the theatre.

Martial-Piéchaud. "Jeunesse de Giraudoux." Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 960 (Dec. 27, 1945), p. 10.

Warm memories of the author's first meeting with Giraudoux at the hotel of a friend, Jean Chesneau, in 1939. Description of Giraudoux's personality as a young man. A eulogistic tribute to Giraudoux.

Mauriac, François. "Pages d'un journal pendant l'occupation." Fontaine, VIII, No. 41 (Apr., 1945), 1-6.

Mauriac's diary records significant events from Sept., 1943, through Feb., 1944. In the section for Feb., 1944, he discusses his sense of personal loss upon Giraudoux's death.

- Molliens, Claude. "Giraudoux au pays des hommes." Les Cahiers de l'Equipe, No. 5 (Feb., 1945), pp. 19-21.
- Pillement, Georges. Anthologie du théâtre français contemporain: Le Théâtre d'avant-garde. Paris: Editions du Belier, 1945. 450 pp.

Analysis of major avant-garde French dramatists. Brief biography of Giraudoux's life and short comments on his work in general. Includes excerpts from <u>Siegfried</u>, <u>Amphitryon 38</u>, and <u>La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu</u>, but with no critical comments.

Purnal, Roland. "Hommage à Jean Giraudoux," in his <u>Théâtre</u>. Troisième Cahier. Paris: Editions du Pavois, <u>1945</u>. Pp. 79-103.

A tribute to Giraudoux's style, especially his préciosité. Giraudoux's unique vocabulary showed the French

a new way to speak. Emphasis on morality and mythology in several plays. Giraudoux seen as more stylistically gifted than profoundly philosophical.

Raval, Marcel. "Le Dernier Message de Giraudoux." Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 945 (Sept. 13, 1945), p. 5.

Examines Giraudoux's last message, La Lique urbaine et rurale. Sees Giraudoux in the role of prophet of urban and social problems and as social activist in safe-guarding France.

- Sadron, Pierre. "Giraudoux et l'enchantement." Les Cahiers de l'Equipe, No. 5 (Feb., 1945), pp. 17-18.
- Scipion, Robert. "Suzanne et le pacifiste." Les Temps Modernes, I, No. 2 (Nov., 1945), 372-377.

First written on Sept. 2, 1939, showing great foresight. Composed in the form of a conversational dialogue between Suzanne (who represents war) and Scipion (who represents peace), this article stresses the inevitability of war. In the style of Giraudoux and uses many of the characters from his books and plays.

Silvestre, Charles. "Le Souvenir de Giraudoux." Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 924 (Apr. 19, 1945), p. 1.

Eulogistic tribute to Giraudoux upon his death in 1944. Silvestre's personal souvenirs of Giraudoux, written in Giraudoux's style. Gives an account of what several inhabitants of Bellac had to say about Giraudoux as a small child.

- Sion, Georges. <u>Clartés sur le théâtre français d'entredeux-guerres</u>. Paris: Casterman, 1945. 106 pp.
- Starobinski, Jean. "Sur les ruines de Sodome." Suisse Contemporaine, V, No. 1 (Jan., 1945), 86-96.

Examines and compares Giraudoux's Sodome et Gomorrhe and Pierre Emmanuel's Sodome. Careful analysis of structure, themes and style of both plays.

Teuler, Gabriel. "Sur un aspect de Giraudoux." Revue d'Alger, II, No. 7 (1945), 203-208.

Analyzes Giraudoux's manner of expression and spiritual tone in <u>Provinciales</u>. Giraudoux's style said to be child-like and naive. Examines stylistic elements in several excerpts from <u>Provinciales</u> in order to point out these tendencies. Some unusual analytical comments.

Touchard, Pierre-Aimé. Review of Précieux Giraudoux, by Claude-Edmonde Magny. Esprit, XIII, No. 4 (March 1, 1945), 602-624.

A lengthy, thorough examination of Magny's important book on Giraudoux. Proclaims Magny's study to be one of the most brilliant, penetrating critical works done on Giraudoux. Magny philosophically examines the non-philosophical elements of Giraudoux's works.

Toussaint, Franz. Sentiments distingués. Paris: Robert Laffont, 1945. 343 pp.

Recounts his discussions with Giraudoux, their adventures together in Albi as young men. Warm, conversational type of biographical account of Giraudoux as a person, thinker, and writer. Sentimental souvenirs and some critical interpretation.

- Valgogne, Catherine. "A propos de <u>La Folle de Chaillot</u>.

 Visite à la maison du souvenir." <u>Arts</u>, No. 46 (Dec. 14, 1945), p. 5.
- Vallée, Claude. "Jean Giraudoux," in <u>La Guerre des bouffons</u> et <u>la musique française</u>, by Noël Boyer. Paris: Editions de <u>la Nouvelle France</u>, 1945. Pp. 211-226.

Examines Giraudoux's stylistic artistry in one of his least studied works, Les Cinq Tentations de La Fontaine. Giraudoux reveals himself in his description of La Fontaine. A thorough, precise examination of form, style, and mechanics of this work. Brief observations about Intermezzo, also.

Vallée, Claude. <u>Trois Portraits</u>. Paris: Neue Forschung, 1945.

Vidame, Gérard. "A propos d'Electre." <u>Les Cahiers de</u> <u>1'Equipe</u>, No. 5 (Feb., 1945), pp. 34-36.

Agate, James. The Contemporary Theatre: 1944 and 1945.

London: George G. Harrap and Company, 1946. 260 pp.

A week-by-week survey of the London commercial theatre during the years 1944 and 1945. Contains an examination of the working conditions of that theatre. Brief reference to Giraudoux in a sketch of the French theatre.

- Anex, Georges. "Giraudoux et quelques personnages de son théâtre," in his <u>Prix de la liberté</u>. Neuchâtel: Editions de la Baconnière, 1946. Pp. 76-85.
- Bauër, Gérard. "Le Théâtre." La Revue de Paris, LIII, No. 2 (Feb., 1946), 109-110.

Brief examination of Giraudoux's plays. This study marks an important shift in critical emphasis from form to content. Echoes a general feeling among contemporary admirers of Giraudoux: "Ce n'est pas dans son style gracieux que réside le plus grand talent de Giraudoux, mais plutôt dans la conscience qu'il a de la destinée humaine" (p. 110).

- Beer, Jean de. Tombeau de Jean Giraudoux: Quatre Compositions originales de Douking. Paris: J. Vigneau, 1946. 59 pp.
- Belmain, France. "Giraudoux, Charles Perrault des adultes."

 Action et Pensée, Sept., 1946, pp. 115-119.
- Bernard, Jean-Jacques. Review of La Folle de Chaillot, by Jean Giraudoux. France-Illustration, No. 14 (Jan. 5, 1946), p. 19.

A review of Giraudoux's posthumous <u>La Folle de Chaillot</u>. Calls attention to Giraudoux's pure style and rare imagination. Describes the play, costumes, and staging. Concludes that the play is "une réussite parfaite."

Beucler, André. "Anniversaire d'un déjeuner d'amis." Erasme, I, No. 10 (Oct., 1946), 422-424. Provides an unusually interesting account of Beucler's meeting with Jean Prévost, Jean Giraudoux, and Antoine de Saint-Exupéry in Paris. Contains useful biographical fragments and some good personal observations on Giraudoux's character.

Beucler, André. "Souvenirs pour une ombre." La Gazette des Lettres, Deuxième Année, No. 2 (Jan. 5, 1946), p. 5.

A personal and pleasant recollection of Giraudoux's character. Adds to sparse body of biographical information on Giraudoux. Contains an original caricature of Giraudoux by Beucler and a photograph of Giraudoux.

Bo, Carlo. Saggi per una letteratura con una lunga appendice. Brescia: Morcelliana, 1946. 341 pp.

Bray, René. Anthologie de la poésie précieuse de Thibault de Champagne à Giraudoux. Paris: Egloff, 1946. 254 pp.

In a book whose overall purpose is the study of the vast subject of "précieux" literature, Giraudoux receives competent treatment as a "poète précieux." Analyzes "précieux" elements from Provinciales and La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu. Somewhat too general but none-theless a serious and important contribution to Giraudoux scholarship.

Cocteau, Jean. Souvenir de Giraudoux. Paris: Editions J. Haumont, 1946.

Cunard, Nancy. "On Some Plays in Paris." Our Time, V, No. 10 (May, 1946), 209-210.

Descaves, Pierre. "Actualité de Giraudoux." Erasme, I, Nos. 1 & 2 (Jan.-Feb., 1946), 34-37.

Comprehensive survey of Giraudoux's work, with an attempt to situate him in his proper place in French literature. General, frequently undocumented interpretations. Interesting conclusion on Giraudoux's moral values.

- Eckhoff, Lorentz. "Opposisjon ved Gunnar Hφsts doktordisputas om Jean Giraudoux." Edda, XLVI, Nos. 1-2 (1946), 98-107.
- Falize, Jean. A la rencontre de Jean Giraudoux. Bruxelles-Paris: La Sizaine, 1946. 48 pp.

Sentimental, admiring biography of Giraudoux. Suggests that Giraudoux's books and characters were shaped and inspired by the tranquil setting of his childhood in Bellac. Thumbnail sketches of Giraudoux's novels and plays.

Géraldy, Paul. <u>Féeries</u>. Paris: Editions de la Nouvelle Revue Critique (Collection Plein Midi), 1946. 43 pp.

A penetrating interpretation of the character of Giraudoux. Intimate glimpses into Giraudoux's personality; some biographical information. A eulogistic tribute to Giraudoux.

Géraldy, Paul. "Féeries." Revue de Paris, LIII, No. 1 (Jan., 1946), 54-61.

Contains portions from the book Féeries. See above.

Guignard, Jacques. "La Chronique du beau livre." Le Portique, No. 4 (1946), pp. 144-165.

Critical examination of the original editions of some books published in 1945 and 1946, with emphasis on engravings, etchings, and lithographs in these works. Includes a reproduction of an original lithograph by Mariano Andrew for Giraudoux's La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu.

Guth, Paul. "Images de <u>La Folle de Chaillot." La Revue</u>
<u>Théâtrale</u>, No. 1 (May-June, 1946), pp. 109-112.

Lengthy, detailed description of Jouvet's setting for Giraudoux's <u>La Folle de Chaillot</u> and its importance in the production of the play.

Hasselrot, Bengt. "Technique et style de Jean Giraudoux, auteur dramatique." Studia Neophilologica, XVIII, No.

3 (1946), 249-268.

A good analytical treatment of Giraudoux's vocabulary and syntax. Points out Giraudoux's balance between a lyrical, musical style and the fulfillment of the exigences of a technical theatre art. Emphasis on Giraudoux's language, its charm and purity.

Høst, Gunnar. "Doktordisputas om Giraudoux." Edda, XLVI, Nos. 3-4 (1946), 284-288.

Jaloux, Edmond. <u>D'Eschyle à Giraudoux</u>. Fribourg: Egloff, 1946. 313 pp.

This book, which deals with dramatists from classical Roman times to the present, gives very interesting and comprehensive coverage to Giraudoux's theatre. Reveals a profound perception of Giraudoux's overall personal and poetic genius. One of the most significant critical studies of Giraudoux.

Jouvet, Louis. "De Molière à Giraudoux." Conférencia, XXXV, No. 8 (Aug. 15, 1946), 307-326.

The text of a speech by Jouvet and Marguerite Moreno, given on Feb. 8, 1946. Discusses the theatre in general. Includes lengthy excerpts from Giraudoux's L'Impromptu de Paris and La Folle de Chaillot. Quite extensive treatment of Giraudoux; sketchy examinations of other dramatists.

Jouvet, Louis. "A propos de la mise en scène de <u>La Folle</u> de Chaillot." <u>La France Libre</u>, XI, No. 65 (March 15, 1946), 347-352.

Vehemently disagrees with the critics of La Folle de Chaillot who say that the "mise en scène" was all that saved the play from utter failure. Insists that the play is a commentary, a state of mind which existed long before the play was staged. Gives full credit to Giraudoux for the success of the play. Lengthy explanation of his staging techniques. Interesting technical information.

Kemp, Robert. "La Folle de Chaillot de Jean Giraudoux."
Erasme, I, Nos. 4-6 (May-June, 1946), 181-184.

A thorough analysis of the themes, style, weaknesses, and strengths of the play. A few remarks on the Jouvet production.

Lannes, Roger. "La Folle de Chaillot de Jean Giraudoux." Fontaine, IX, No. 50 (March, 1946), 501-504.

A review of the play containing a brief précis and some extensive comments on tragedy in Giraudoux's work.

- Lerch, Emile. "Jean Giraudoux und Die Herzogin von Langeais; Der Dichter im Spiegel eines Films." Schweizer Annalen, Nos. 6-7 (1946), pp. 335-344.
- Lévy, Yves. "Giraudoux et les problèmes sociaux." Paru, No. 19 (June, 1946), pp. 7-14.

Reveals some little-known aspects of Giraudoux's concern with social problems. Examines the profound social motivations which linked Giraudoux to his contemporary social thinkers. Documents this view with extensive examples from Giraudoux's Pleins Pouvoirs, Intermezzo, La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu, as well as information about Giraudoux's diplomatic service.

Marcel, Gabriel. "Réflexions du critique." Review of La Folle de Chaillot, by Jean Giraudoux. La Revue Théatrale, No. 1 (May-June, 1946), pp. 101-108.

Informative discussion of the impact of this play on the theatre in Paris. Very competent treatment of style and themes.

- Martin-Chauffier, Louis. Review of La Folle de Chaillot, by Jean Giraudoux. Renaissance, No. 18 (Feb., 1946), pp. 141-143.
- Maublanc, René. "Deux Pièces politiques." Review of <u>Toulon</u>, by Jean-Richard Bloch and <u>La Folle de Chaillot</u>, by Jean Giraudoux. <u>La Pensée</u>, No. 6 (Jan.-Feb., 1946), pp. 109-114.

Unfavorable comments on Giraudoux's presentation of political concepts disguised in "la poésie, la fantaisie, la féerie" (p. 112). Finds La Folle de Chaillot full of

faults and predicts that it must fail because of its "préciosité," artifice, and obscure artificiality.

Toulon fares much better than La Folle de Chaillot in this review.

Roger-Marx, Claude. "Edouard Vuillard illustrateur." Le Portique, No. 3 (1946), pp. 47-55.

Collection of illustrations by Vuillard, including a frontispiece he did for Giraudoux's Choix des élues.

Russell, John. "Parisian Handlist." Time and Tide, XXVII, No. 29 (July 20, 1946), 682.

Discussion of distractions in Paris. A few brief, unfavorable remarks on La Folle de Chaillot.

Sion, Georges. "Réflexions et plaisirs de théâtre." Revue Générale Belge, No. 4 (Feb., 1946), pp. 498-504.

General survey of the theatre in Paris. Some reflections on recent productions. Brief treatment of the production of Intermezzo and its success.

Spaak, Claude. "Paris: Le Théâtre." Message, No. 54 (May, 1946), pp. 274-275.

Concerns major plays in Paris, with special attention given to La Folle de Chaillot. Cautions that "beau langage" does not insure the success of a play when other elements are absent.

Thomé, Jules-René. "Chas Laborde illustrateur." <u>Le</u>
Portique, No. 3 (1946), pp. 13-29.

Collection of Chas Laborde's illustrations, including several illustrations for <u>Juliette au pays des hommes</u>, Emile-Paul edition, 1926.

Travers, P. L. "A Diatribe." The New English Weekly, XXX, No. 1 (Oct. 17, 1946), 8-9.

Discussion of the theatre in Europe in the summer of 1946. Short mention of La Folle de Chaillot.

Wagenvoorde, Hanno Van. "Welke uitweg neemt de Franse letterkunde." <u>Litterair Paspoort</u>, No. 1 (Jan., 1946), p. 12.

Time I real Topic Standards Silver alone Agency of the Committee of the Co

Beucler, André. "En suivant, [sic] rue Pauquet l'ombre de Giraudoux." Le Figaro Littéraire, II, No. 64 (July 12, 1947), 1, 3.

Interesting background information on rue Pauquet, renamed rue Jean Giraudoux. Gives some intimate glimpses into the character of Giraudoux and his friends, 1929 and 1930. Includes a long extract from a conversation between Beucler and Giraudoux about the woman who was the model for the madwoman of Chaillot.

- Beucler, André. "Jean Giraudoux' laatste gedachten."

 Critisch Bulletin, XIV (Feb., 1947), 49-55.
- Beucler, André. "Jean Giraudoux." <u>Erasme</u>, I, No. 14 (Feb., 1947), 77-80.
- Carrot, Antoine. "Pour la mort de Jean Giraudoux."

 Mercure de France, CCC (May-Aug., 1947), 273.

A sentimental poem by Carrot expressing his melancholy upon the death of Giraudoux.

Doisy, Marcel. <u>Le Théâtre français contemporain</u>. Bruxelles: Editions La Boétie, 1947. 288 pp.

Comprehensive treatment of the modern French theatre. Section on Giraudoux provides an excellent brief résumé of Giraudoux's life and works, giving special attention to his style and his "préciosité naturelle."

Domec, Pierre. En pensée avec Giraudoux: Les Cahiers de Claudie. Genève: Editions du Cheval Ailé, 1947.

A collection of Giraudoux's maxims and meditations divided into four categories: the Universe (his abstract thoughts), France (his military thoughts), Paris (his incarnate thoughts), and Bellac (his creative thoughts). Reflects the personal interpretation of Domec; little documentation.

- Dumont, Francis. "Vulgarisation intelligente." Verger, No. 2 (June, 1947), pp. 59-68.
- Fink, Werner. <u>Jean Giraudoux, Gluck and Tragik</u>. Basel: Helbing and Lichtenhahn, 1947. 127 pp.
- Gallotti, Jean. Review of Pour une politique urbaine, by Jean Giraudoux. Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 1045 (Sept. 11, 1947), p. 3.

Careful examination of this collection of essays which express Giraudoux's indignation at the evils he saw in French society. Finds the book highly thought-provoking and well-written.

- Guégen, Pierre. "Giraudoux ou le style de l'adolescence." European, XXV, No. 15 (March, 1947), 27-41.
- Jamet, Claude. Images mêlées de la littérature et du théâtre. Paris: Editions de l'Elan, 1947. 298 pp.

Deals with literature in France since the German occupation. Two rather lengthy sections on Giraudoux: his theatre and his novels. Section on theatre concentrates on Sodome et Gomorrhe and describes Giraudoux's style with adjectives like: "le magicien des mots," "le Précieux," "le Ravissant." Very flattering comments on Giraudoux's novels, calling him the "romancier du Paradis." Good, comprehensive coverage.

Jasinski, René. Histoire de la littérature française. Two vols. Paris: Boivin & Cie., 1947. Vol. II, 794 pp.

Contains a very brief mention of Giraudoux and a list of his major works. An unimportant reference (p. 751).

- Kanters, Robert. "L'air de Paris--des feux de la rampe aux lampions du 14 juillet." Verger, No. 3 (Nov., 1947), pp. 85-90.
- Kellermann, Wilhelm. "Ding, Seele und Ideal bei Jean Giraudoux." Romanistisches Jahrbuch, I (1947), 305-342.

Kemp, Robert. "Giraudoux," in his Lectures dramatiques. Paris: Editions Marcel Daubin, 1947. Pp. 203-236.

In a book which deals with drama from classical Roman theatre to modern theatre, Giraudoux receives comprehensive treatment. Good analysis of style in <u>Judith</u>, <u>Electre</u>, and <u>Ondine</u>, with an unusually interesting interpretation of these three heroines.

- Koch, Rosemarie. "Französische Dramatik du Gegenwart." Aufbau, III, No. 5 (May, 1947), 442-443.
- Las Vergnas, Raymond. "Le Bilan d'une saison." Entente, No. 65 (Aug., 1947), pp. 30-34.
- Las Vergnas, Raymond. "Mythologie." Entente, No. 62 (May, 1947), pp. 14-19.
- LeSage, Laurent. Review of Le Film de la Duchesse de Langeais, by Jean Giraudoux. The French Review, XX, No. 6 (May, 1947), 487-489.

Gives a brief precis of the book, followed by his enthusiastic comments on Giraudoux's stylistic artistry. Concludes that writing for films may have been Giraudoux's perfect medium.

Marcel, Gabriel. "Le Théâtre." Review of L'Apollon de Marsac, by Jean Giraudoux. Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 1026 (May 1, 1947), p. 10.

Short resume of the play. Describes the style as being a little slow, but the play agreeable as a whole.

Marcel, Gabriel. "Le Théâtre." Review of L'Apollon de Marsac, by Jean Giraudoux and Les Bonnes, by Jean Genêt. Hommes et Mondes, III, No. 12 (July, 1947), 523-529.

Résumés of both plays with some remarks on style. Short discussion of French theatre in general.

Mathieu, Jacques. "Le Théâtre." Review of L'Apollon de Marsac, by Jean Giraudoux. Liaison, No. 9 (Nov., 1947), pp. 569-572.

Mauriac, François. "Le Sourire de Jean Giraudoux," in his Journal 1932 - 1939. Paris: Editions de la Table Ronde, 1947. Pp. 351-354.

Discusses the enchanting poetry in Giraudoux's Electre, Judith, and Amphitryon 38 in a section of a book which recounts the significant events of the years 1932 - 1939.

Mornand, Pierre. "Les Artistes du livre: Alexandre Alexeieff." <u>Le Courrier Graphique</u>, Sixième Année, No. 29 (Jan.-Feb., 1947), pp. 3-10.

Rousseaux, André. "Jean Giraudoux ou l'éternel printemps," in his Portraits littéraires choisis. Paris: Editions Albert Skira, 1947. Pp. 79-129.

This well-written book, which for the most part treats each author only briefly, gives Giraudoux extensive attention. Situates Giraudoux's work in a climate created by Botticelli's "La Primavera" and the epoch it evokes. Charming, comprehensive analysis of Giraudoux's "style précieux" and the elements in Giraudoux's childhood and educational training which formed this style. Excellent contribution to the scholar's knowledge of Giraudoux.

Sartre, Jean-Paul. "M. Jean Giraudoux et la philosophie d'Aristote, à propos de Choix des élues," in his Situations I. Paris: Gallimard, 1947. Pp. 82-98.

Astute, systematic study which demonstrates that Giraudoux's world is divided into Aristotelian categories, illustrated by romantic fictions. Draws examples from Choix des élues. Analyzes the "clues" to Giraudoux's aesthetics: absence of transitions within his works; the purity and predictability of his characters; the ordered perfection of the world he portrays; the symbolic simultaneity of events creating coincidence; the preciosity of language devolving upon a tradition of pure literary expression; the prevalence of archetypes for his characters; the sacrifice of present time to the eternal moment; the marriage of logic and magic; the frequency of analogies, correspondences, and symbolism; and the presence of a rigid fatality. One of best in-depth studies of Giraudoux's world.

- Thiébaut, Marcel. "Le Théâtre en France de 1939 à 1946."

 La Revue Internationale du Théâtre, I (Oct.-Dec.,

 1947), 41-47.
- Toussaint, Franz. "Giraudoux et Giraudoux." Les Oeuvres Libres, Nouvelle Série, CCXLVIII, No. 22 (1947), 237-262.
- Wax, Emmanuel. "The French Theatre Today." The Listener, XXXVII, No. 948 (March 27, 1947), 458-459.
 - Deals with the modern French theatre in general terms. Short, favorable mention of La Folle de Chaillot.
- Wax, Emmanuel. "Successes and Failures in the French Theatre." The Listener, XXXVII, No. 960 (June 19, 1947), 955-956.

A survey of the French theatre and current plays. Comments on <u>L'Apollon de Marsac</u>, calling it a "witty trifle."

Albert-Roulhac, Jean. "Un Homme libre, Jean Giraudoux." Elites Françaises, March, 1948, pp. 56-57.

A short biographical description of Giraudoux, with some interesting personal details.

Anstett, Jean-Jacques. "Jean Giraudoux et H. von Kleist."

<u>Les Langues Modernes</u>, XLII, No. 4 (Aug.-Oct., 1948),

385-393.

Strongly suggests that Kleist's work served as Giraudoux's principal model for Amphitryon 38. Careful, thorough analysis of the similarities and differences in Giraudoux's and Kleist's works. One of the most accurate, useful studies on Giraudoux's source for this play.

Aucuy, Jean-Marc. La Jeunesse de Giraudoux: Souvenirs de Marc Aucuy recueillis par son fils. Paris: Spid, 1948. 172 pp.

This personal account of Giraudoux as a student (from their school days together) was dictated to Aucuy's son when Aucuy was quite old, and therefore is not totally accurate due to certain lapses of memory. Despite this flaw, it still provides one of the most thorough portraits of Giraudoux as an adolescent, his interests, his moods, and his personality. Contains several of Giraudoux's speeches, compositions, and some interesting photographs of him at this time. Warm, conversational style.

- Aucuy, Jean-Marc. "Naissance d'un écrivain au lycée de Châteauroux." Le Figaro Littéraire, No. 110 (1948).
- Audiberti, Jacques. "Grands et petits théâtres." <u>La Revue</u>
 <u>Théâtrale</u>, No. 7 (Apr.-May, 1948), pp. 19-27.

General survey of theatre in Paris in the spring of 1948. Calls attention to several outstanding plays, including Amphitryon 38.

Bauer, Gérard. "Giraudoux, Ariel blessé." Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 1070 (March 4, 1948), pp. 1-2. Lively, enthusiastic treatment of the nuances of Giraudoux's personality, his frivolous and serious moods. Giraudoux was a man of great depth, with a sense of fatality, which he disguised under a joking mask; thus, he was an "Ariel blesse."

Berger, Marcel. "Quatre études du <u>Style au microscope</u>."

La Nouvelle Revue Critique, 1948.

Beucler, André. "Avec Giraudoux dans la campagne française." La Nef, V, No. 41 (Apr., 1948), 3-20.

Personal memories of an evening spent with Giraudoux in the country. Recounts their conversation, including some very interesting remarks by Giraudoux on nature, the country, the beauty of dawn. Warm, sentimental biographical recollection with some good insights into Giraudoux's personality.

Beucler, André. Les Instants de Giraudoux et autres souvenirs. Geneva: Editions du Milieu du Monde, 1948. 215 pp.

Sentimental, conversational biography of Giraudoux with extensive analysis of his personality. Particularly interesting section describing Giraudoux's encounters with friends in Paris, adding to the rather sparse knowledge about this period in his life. Confusing at points when Beucler jumps back and forth in time, but generally readable and reliable.

Bray, René. La Préciosité et les précieux de Thibaut de Champagne à Jean Giraudoux. Paris: Editions Albin Michel, 1948. 406 pp.

A critical study which clarifies and justifies the characteristics of "préciosité." Section on Giraudoux examines his creative art in terms of these characteristics: spontaneity, agility, and a dislike of brutality often present in naturalism. Elements of grammatical games, rhetorical play, allegory, metaphor, antithesis, and illusion in Giraudoux. Describes his art with such terms as: "fantaisie libre," "jaillissement," "joie," "plaisir du geste gratuit." Well-written intellectualist study of Giraudoux's style; little emphasis on themes.

Cézan, Claude. "Giraudoux chez Jouvet." Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 1081 (May 20, 1948), p. 8.

On the twentieth anniversary of Jouvet's first presentation of <u>Siegfried</u>. A tribute to Jouvet's excellent rendering of the play.

Des Granges, Charles-Marc. <u>Histoire de la littérature</u> française des origines à nos jours. Paris: Librairie A. Hatier, 1948. 1212 pp.

Ambitious effort to examine French literature from the Middle Ages to modern times. Contains an insignificant one-line reference to Giraudoux on p. 1105.

Fournier, Louis. "La Collaboration de Giraudoux au Matin, 1908." Gavroche, March 24, 1948.

Fournier, Louis. "Jean Giraudoux: Premières Oeuvres."

La Gazette des Lettres, Quatrième Année, No. 63 (March 28, 1948), pp. 8-11.

Collection of Giraudoux's early stories published in Paris newspapers while he was still an unknown writer, and not included in any of his collected works. Contains the articles he wrote for Matin. A short introduction by Fournier. Invaluable addition to Giraudoux scholarship.

Hansen, Anne Chaplin. "Les Deux Univers de Jean Giraudoux."
Orbis Litterarum, LV, Nos. 1-2 (1948), 1-51.

Analyzes Giraudoux's style and his movement back and forth between the abstract and concrete, which Hansen attributes to his "préciosité." Good study, with many references to specific elements of Giraudoux's style, in support of the author's conclusions.

Lauzon, Simone. La Poésie dans le théâtre de Giraudoux.

Paris: Bibliothèque de l'Institut de Littératures

Modernes Comparées de la Faculté des Lettres de Paris,

1948. 80 pp.

Lebrau, Jean. "Jean Giraudoux enfant terrible." Arts, June 11, 1948. Lévy, Yves. Review of Pour une politique urbaine, by Jean Giraudoux. Paru, No. 40 (March, 1948), pp. 94-95.

Predicts that this work will win new members for the Urban League and thus further the cause of urbanism. Considers the social impact of the book, not its literary value.

Maulnier, Thierry [Jacques Talagrand.] "Giraudoux et la tragédie," in his Esquisses littéraires. Paris: Robert Cayla, 1948. Pp. 105-128.

General remarks on the nature of tragedy, followed by an analysis of Giraudoux's treatment of tragedy--his artistry, perception, and depth. Somewhat superficial examination of a vast subject, but suggests interesting possibilities for future studies.

McDonald, Ruth Elizabeth. "L'Esprit de Giraudoux et la tradition classique." Amérique Française, I, No. 2 (1948), 8-13.

Discusses the style, tone, and themes of Giraudoux's works. Concludes that Giraudoux owes most of his forms and themes to his study of the Greek and Roman classics. Special emphasis on his portrayal of social problems of the day, and man's efforts to free himself from his destiny. Well organized, interesting study, adding to the body of knowledge of Giraudoux's sources.

McDonald, Ruth Elizabeth. "Le Langage de Giraudoux." PMLA, LXIII, No. 3 (Sept., 1948), 1029-1050.

Calls attention to Giraudoux's efforts to renew the French language with the addition of stylistic techniques such as metaphors; parodies; superhuman, abstract characters; and a special treatment of certain significant concepts. A thorough, reliable analysis.

Mercier, Maurice. "Jean Giraudoux." Larousse Mensuel, XII, No. 408 (Aug., 1948), 120-121.

Encyclopedic listing of Giraudoux's life and major works. Short, but competent treatment of his style, political career, and themes. Would serve as a good introduction to Giraudoux.

Miomandre, Francis de. "Estelo de Jean Giraudoux." <u>Insula</u>, III, No. 36 (Dec., 1948), 3.

Comments on Beucler's Les Instants de Giraudoux and Morand's Giraudoux, souvenirs de jeunesse. Special attention given to Giraudoux's personality and style in Miomandre's personal recollections of his friend.

Morand, Paul. Giraudoux, souvenirs de notre jeunesse. Geneva: Editions de la Palatine, 1948. 158 pp.

Nostalgic, overly sentimental portrait of Giraudoux as a young man. Includes a number of previously unpublished letters from Giraudoux to Morand during World War I, a valuable contribution to Giraudoux scholarship. Followed by an appendix which includes the text of a tribute to Giraudoux, given at the Institut Français de Bucarest in 1944, entitled "Adieu à Giraudoux."

Prévost, Jean. <u>Les Caractères</u>. Paris: Editions Albin Michel (Collection La Nef, No. 6), 1948. 347 pp.

A brief study of Giraudoux's literary style, in a collection of thumbnail sketches of French authors.

Rat, Maurice. "Dédicaces." Bulletin du Bibliophile et du Bibliothécaire, Nouvelle Série, No. 128 (March, 1948), pp. 168-190.

A fascinating list of poignant phrases taken mainly from Giraudoux's Les Indifférents and Amica América, which enchanted Rat with "leur pudeur souriante" and "leur narquois humour."

Siepmann, E. O. "The New Pessimism in France." The Nineteenth Century and After, CXLIII, No. 855 (May, 1948), 275-278.

Treats pessimism in France as depicted in the plays of Jean Anouilh and Jean-Paul Sartre. Their works are shallow in contrast with Giraudoux's plays in which normal, everyday life is elevated to the level of poetry. Emphasis on Giraudoux's beauty and imagination.

Sion, Georges. "Abondance de théâtre." Revue Générale Belge, No. 27 (Jan., 1948), pp. 462-469.

Describes the state of the French theatre in the winter of 1947-48, its riches and its problems. Brief note on L'Apollon de Bellac.

Taper, Bernard. "Report from Frankfort." The Nation, CLXVI, No. 18 (May 1, 1948), 464-465.

Notes that the most popular playwrights in Frankfort are the modern French ones: Anouilh, Giraudoux, and Camus.

Thomas, J. Heywood. Review of Sans Pouvoirs, by Jean Giraudoux. French Studies, II, No. 2 (Apr., 1948), 191.

Claims that this book is more remarkable for its curious parallels and conceits than for its arguments.

Toussaint, Franz. "Giraudoux et l'architecte." Les Oeuvres Libres, Nouvelle Série, No. 29 (Oct. 15, 1948), pp. 159-186.

Personal remembrances of his friend Giraudoux at a happy period in his life. Supplies some good biographical information. A sensitive and fascinating reconstruction of Giraudoux's conversational wit and verbal agility.

Toussaint, Franz. Giraudoux et Giraudoux. Prélude par Alexandre Guinle. Lyon: Editions Audin, 1948. 70 pp.

Beautifully illustrated recollections of an exciting trip that Toussaint and Giraudoux took to Lisbon. Guinle's preface is a sympathetic, enthusiastic tribute to Giraudoux.

Vanet, André. Variations. La Rochelle: Saintard, 1948.

Text of a speech given on Sept. 7, 1947, at La Rochelle. Lengthy treatment of several contemporary authors, including Giraudoux. Vanet says of Giraudoux that he is: "un impressioniste littéraire, amoureux de l'image inattendue, du rapprochement amusant, de la comparaison curieuse, de l'assemblage des contraires" (p. 41). Carefully examines all of Giraudoux's major works.

- Ahlenius, Holger. "Fran Stockholms teatrar." Ord Och Bild, LVIII, No. 7 (1949), 338-352.
- Albérès, René-Marill [René Marill.] "Conclusion: Giraudoux ou l'anti-Prométhée," in his La Révolte des écrivains d'aujourd'hui. Paris: Editions Corréa (Collection Mises au Point), 1949. Pp. 209-253.

Sees revolt as dominant theme in works of several modern authors. Prefers Giraudoux's way of linking man and the universe. Giraudoux was a symbol for the period that ended with the war. Interesting, valuable analysis and interpretation.

Alloo, Gustave. "Il y a cinq ans, mourait Giraudoux." France-Asie, IV, No. 35 (Feb., 1949), 570-572.

Eulogistic reflections on Giraudoux five years after his death. Description of his personality, his works, and his contributions to society.

- Ambrière, Francis. "Ondine chez Jouvet." Opéra, VI, No. 206 (May 11, 1949), 1-3.
- Barjon, Louis. "Le Drame de la destinée humaine à travers le théâtre contemporain." Etudes, CCLX (Jan., 1949), 3-22.

Examines the metaphysical aspects of <u>Ondine</u>, <u>Sodome et</u> Gomorrhe, and <u>Intermezzo</u>. Interesting, useful study.

Beucler, André. "Giraudoux fêté à Paris et à Châteauroux."

Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 1139 (Jan. 30, 1949),
p. 1.

An account of the commemorations held in honor of Giraudoux in Paris and Chateauroux. Some biographical information.

Beucler, André. "Jean Giraudoux renaît demain sur les ordres." L'Intransigeant, Jan. 9, 1949.

- Beucler, André. "Le Paris de Giraudoux." Album du Figaro, Spring-Summer, 1949.
- Bhatt, Prabodh. <u>Le Théâtre de Jean Giraudoux</u>. Thèse présentée à la Faculté des Lettres de l'Université de Paris pour obtenir le grade de docteur. Paris, 1949.
- Castay, Marcel. Trois Voix perdues: Jean Giraudoux, Paul Valéry, Léon-Paul Farque. Paris: Librairie les Lettres, 1949. 59 pp.

Includes the text of Giraudoux's Récit pour les ombres. Tribute to Giraudoux on the occasion of the placing of a commemorative plaque on the house where he died.

Chisholm, A. R. "Inter-traffic: A New Look for the Theatre." Meanjin, VIII, No. 36 (Autumn, 1949), 43-46.

Remarks that Giraudoux, with two or three others, made a valiant attempt to reinstate the "myth" in the modern French theatre.

Clouard, Henri. Histoire de la littérature française du symbolisme à nos jours. Two vols. Paris: Editions Albin Michel, 1949. Vol. II, 700 pp.

A section on Giraudoux as novelist gives brief résumés of his major novels, with some stylistic analyses of his "préciosité" and poetic art. A study of Giraudoux's theatre finds his style perfectly suited to this medium. The novels and plays are united by Giraudoux's philosophy.

Delbos, Yvon, et al. Hommage à Giraudoux. Châteauroux: Langlois-Prévost, 1949. 96 pp.

An enthusiastic tribute to Giraudoux. Contains the previously unpublished texts of five compositions written by Giraudoux for the Cahier d'Honneur du Lycée: "Le Retour au pays," 1895; "Le Gladiateur mourant," 1895; "L'Apologie des trirèmes," and "Le Discours de Chryses," 1898; and "Sur l'orateur," 1899. M. le Proviseur Dementhon analyzes these works, providing some interesting personal interpretations.

Descaves, Pierre. "Le 11 novembre de Jean Giraudoux," in his <u>Visites à mes fantômes</u>. Paris: Denoël, 1949. Pp. 211-220.

Discussion of several deceased writers he has known. Tells about an encounter he had with Giraudoux on Nov. 11, 1938, at a Rugby match. Contains a portion of their conversation. Sensitive, sympathetic description of Giraudoux.

Descaves, Pierre. "Le 11 novembre de Jean Giraudoux."
Opéra, VI, No. 196 (March 2, 1949), 2.

Not seen, but probably an excerpt from the chapter described above.

- Descaves, Pierre. "Présence de Jean Giraudoux." <u>Litterair</u>
 Paspoort, No. 26 (Apr., 1949), pp. 56-57.
- Ethevenaux, Lise. <u>Giraudoux et l'Allemagne</u>. Thèse présentée à la Faculté des Lettres de l'Université de Paris pour obtenir le Diplôme d'Etudes Supérieures. Bibliothèque de l'Institut de Littératures Modernes Comparées, 1949.
- Gignoux, Hubert. "Chronique théatrale." Etudes, CCLXII (July-Aug., 1949), 86-94.

Deals with several contemporary plays, including Ondine. Fails to find charm in the play, which is too literary and too "précieux."

Girard, Marcel. Guide illustré de la littérature française moderne de 1918-1949. Paris: Pierre Seghers, Editeur, 1949. 260 pp.

Short reference to Giraudoux on p. 140, mostly a list of his principal works, with one-sentence comments on each, and a sketchy biography of Giraudoux.

Highet, Gilbert. The Classical Tradition: Greek and Roman Influences on Western Literature. New York: Oxford University Press, 1949. 763 pp.

Attempt to examine Greek and Roman myths in European and American literature. Gives very superficial

attention to Giraudoux's Amphitryon 38, La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu, and Electre.

Highet, Gilbert. "The Reinterpretation of the Myths."

Virginia Quarterly Review, XXV, No. 1 (Winter, 1949),
99-115.

Looks at Greek and Roman models for Amphitryon 38, among other modern plays. Essentially an excerpt from his book mentioned above.

Kemp, Robert. "Le Théâtre." <u>Le Monde Français</u>, XV, No. 46 (July, 1949), 121-130.

A survey of the French theatre in 1949. Includes a few remarks on the reprise of Ondine.

Lalou, René. "Présence de Giraudoux." Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 1117 (Jan. 27, 1949), p. 1.

Concise, useful comments on books on Giraudoux written by Giraudoux's friends in the years since his death, including the important studies by Franz Toussaint, Albert Thibaudet, André Beucler, Marc Aucuy, and Pierre Domec.

Lalou, René. "Le Théâtre: Reprise d'Ondine." Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 1133 (May 19, 1949), p. 10.

The second staging of Ondine evokes Lalou's fond recollections of the original Jouvet production of this play, ten years earlier. Proclaims that the magic of Giraudoux's art is still present.

Laporte, René. "Jean Giraudoux, nettoyeur de vitres." Verger-Vent Debout, May-June, 1949.

Marcel, Gabriel. "Le Théâtre: Les Variantes du théâtre de Giraudoux." Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 1117 (Jan. 27, 1949), p. 8.

Calls attention to the new edition of Giraudoux's Variantes. Questions some of the revisions in Siegfried, Intermezzo, and La Folle de Chaillot. Interesting. Mauduit, Jean. "Chronique des spectacles: Le Théâtre entre deux abîmes." <u>Cahiers du Monde Nouveau</u>, V, No. 4 (Apr., 1949), 83-88.

Discusses the trends and significant plays of the 1948-1949 theatrical season in Paris. Briefly mentions La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu.

May, Georges. "Jean Giraudoux: Academicism and Idiosyncrasies." Yale French Studies, II, No. 1 (Spring-Summer, 1949), 24-33.

A highly valuable study of Giraudoux's critical analyses of Racine, La Fontaine, and others, in two major works, Les Cinq Tentations de La Fontaine and Littérature. Concludes that Giraudoux combines a scholarly, academic approach to criticism with his own unique stylistic peculiarities. A well-documented, comprehensive examination.

Mayer, Jean. "Propos sur Jean Giraudoux." Chantiers, XIV, No. 3 (Dec., 1949), 3-5.

Miomandre, Francis de. "Giraudoux l'immortel." France-Amérique, No. 139 (Jan. 9, 1949), p. 1.

A charming, intimate description of Giraudoux: his personality, his friends, his place in French literature.

Peygnaud, Louis. De la vallée de Georges Sand aux collines de Jean Giraudoux. Paris: Charles-Lavauzelle, 1949, 467 pp.

A study of the major French authors from the Limousin region of France. Long, comprehensive examination of Georges Sand; shorter comments on Henri de Latouche and Giraudoux. Good biographical information on Giraudoux's childhood in the Limousin. Suggests people in Bellac who may have served as models for some of Giraudoux's characters. Contains long excerpts from Ondine, Judith, and Amphitryon 38, with critical commentary. A very comprehensive and helpful addition to Giraudoux scholarship.

Roy, Claude. "Jean Giraudoux," in his <u>Descriptions critiques</u>. Paris: Gallimard, 1949. Pp. 87-106.

A rambling, thoroughly subjective sketch of Giraudoux's personality as reflected in his works.

Roy, Claude. "Lettre sur Giraudoux." La Gazette des Lettres, Cinquième Année, No. 79 (Jan. 8, 1949), p. 1.

A letter addressed to André Beucler concerning Roy's personal memories of Giraudoux that were evoked by Beucler's Les Instants de Giraudoux. Provides some useful biographical information on Giraudoux and a flattering portrait of his personality.

Roy, M. Jules. "Les Jeunes Filles dans l'oeuvre de Giraudoux et de Montherlant." Conférencia, XXXVIII, No. 9 (Sept. 15, 1949), 382-394; and Conférencia, XXXVIII, No. 10 (Oct. 15, 1949), 420-424.

A comprehensive, analytical study in two parts on the young girls in Giraudoux's works. Numerous excerpts from Giraudoux's plays, but no page numbers. Special emphasis on Ondine, contrasting it with Montherlant's Les Jeunes Filles.

Santelli, César. "Jean Giraudoux et la jeunesse." Annales du Centre Universitaire Méditerranéen, III (Jan., 1949), 118-120.

Examines Giraudoux's portrayal of young people. Finds tenderness, sympathy, and solicitude. Hypothesizes that this type of treatment is the direct consequence of the impact of the French school system on Giraudoux as an adolescent. Concludes with an interesting comparison of Giraudoux and La Fontaine.

Schuman, Robert. "Hommage à Jean Giraudoux." Revue d'Histoire Diplomatique, LXIII (1949), 5-8.

Speech given by Schuman, Minister of Foreign Affairs, on June 28, 1949, at the ceremony placing a plaque on Giraudoux's last residence. Includes a brief biography of Giraudoux and remarks on his role as director of information services during World War II.

- Sgroi, Riccardo. "Il Mito omerico in Giraudoux." <u>Idea</u>, XVIII (Sept. 18, 1949), 8.
- Simiot, Bernard. "Le Théâtre." Hommes et Mondes, IX, No. 35 (June, 1949), 368-373.

Brief critical analysis of <u>Ondine</u>, with special praise for Mlle Dominique Blanchar in the title role.

- Thomas-Coel, René. "Trois scènes inédites de Jean Giraudoux." La Revue Théâtrale, No. 9 (1949).
- Touchard, Pierre-Aimé. "Giraudoux," in his <u>Dionysos</u>, apologie pour <u>le théâtre</u>. Paris: Editions du Seuil, 1949. Pp. 171-176.

Concise critical examination of La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu and La Folle de Chaillot.

Valency, Maurice. "The Madwoman of Chaillot." Theatre Arts, XXXIII, No. 10 (Nov., 1949), 57-92.

Contains the complete text of The Madwoman of Chaillot as adapted by Maurice Valency from Giraudoux's La Folle de Chaillot. Valency discusses the unexpected success of this play on Broadway, its warm reception by critics and audience.

Valency, Maurice. "Playwright Who Kept His Rendezvous." Theatre Arts, XXXIII, No. 7 (Aug., 1949), 12-16.

Contains a short biography of Giraudoux. Emphasis on the contribution of Jouvet to the success of Giraudoux's plays on stage. Some attention to Giraudoux's style, morality, and themes. Useful study, although somewhat superficial.

- Ahlenius, Holger. "Från Stockholms teatrar." Ord Och Bild, LIX, No. 7 (1950), 321-336.
- Ahlenius, Holger. Svenskt och franskt: Studier och in lägg. Stockholm: Bonniers, 1950. 336 pp.
- Albérès, René-Marill [René Marill.] L'Aventure intellectuelle du XXe siècle: 1900-1950. Paris: La Nouvelle Edition, 1950. 332 pp.

Attempt to examine fifty years of intellectual expression. Contains a number of scattered but useful references to Giraudoux, including a very favorable description of Giraudoux as an optimist in a pessimistic world, perceiving a universal harmony that other authors fail to find. Clear, energetic exposition, and careful analysis.

Anstett, Jean-Jacques. "'Ondine' de Fouqué à Giraudoux."

Les Langues Modernes. XLIV, No. 2 (March-Apr., 1950),
81-94.

Traces the character "Ondine" from the story by Frédéric de La Motte-Fouqué to the imaginative portrayal by Giraudoux in his play Ondine. Long section analyzing Giraudoux's Ondine, with excellent commentary on the diverse psychological nuances of this character. One section devoted to the treatment of Giraudoux's style. A well-documented, highly valuable study.

Arban, Dominique. "Comment, à propos du Béarn, on parle de Giraudoux, de Vigny, d'un grand d'Espagne et des bâtards d'Henri IV." Le Figaro Littéraire, No. 237 (Nov. 4, 1950), p. 4.

Recounts a conversation he had with Franz Toussaint about <u>Sentiments distingués</u> and Jean Giraudoux. Confusing, rambling article.

Bergotte. "Giraudoux il patetico." Il Mondo, II, No. 46 (Nov. 18, 1950), 10.

- Bhatt, Prabodh. <u>Jean Giraudoux dramaturge</u>. Thèse présentée à la Faculté des Lettres de l'Université de Paris pour obtenir le grade de docteur. Paris, 1950. 164 pp.
- Bourin, André. "Elle et lui: Chez Madame Giraudoux." Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 1211 (Nov. 16, 1950), p. 1.

Interview with Mme Giraudoux. Some insights into Giraudoux's method of writing, his daily life, and his personality. A fascinating addition to the sparse body of knowledge about Giraudoux the man.

Chaigne, Louis. <u>Vies et oeuvres d'écrivains</u>. Paris: F. Lanore, 1950. 451 pp.

A short biography of Giraudoux, Sartre, Anouilh, Malraux, and DuBos, with a descriptive account of the works of each. The works are sometimes difficult to recognize in the thumbnail sketches. Contains some good photographs and a thorough bibliography.

Crow, A. D. Review of La Préciosité et les précieux de Thibaut de Champagne à Jean Giraudoux, by René Bray. French Studies, IV, No. 2 (Apr., 1950), 173-174.

Finds the subdivisions artificial. Points out that Bray has difficulty applying the word "préciosité" to some of the more subtle and complex tendencies in Giraudoux's work.

- Guérot, Hélène. Review of Ondine, by Jean Giraudoux. Les Amis de Sèvres, 1950, pp. 53-58.
- Kamras, Hugo. "Giraudoux 1950." Bonniers Litterara Magasin, XIX, No. 4 (Apr., 1950), 277-282.
- LeSage, Laurent. "Forgotten Stories of Jean Giraudoux." French Review, XXIV, No. 2 (Dec., 1950), 97-104.

Examines some early newspaper stories contributed by Giraudoux while he was still an unknown writer. Finds fairly conventional prose, but charm and curiosity value in them. Provides some useful biographical information surrounding these articles.

LeSage, Laurent. "Jean Giraudoux and the French Theatre."

American Society Legion of Honor Magazine, XXI, No. 3

(Autumn, 1950), 209-219.

Traces the public's reaction to Giraudoux's theatre from his beginning in 1928 to his death in 1944. Contains a long, detailed account of the first presentation of Siegfried and the public's reaction. Excellent analysis of Giraudoux's themes, character, style, and approach to man's great problems. One of the best comprehensive short studies of Giraudoux.

LeSage, Laurent. "Jean Giraudoux, Hoffman, and Le Dernier Rêve d'Edmond About." Revue de Littérature Comparée, XXIV (Jan.-March, 1950), 103-107.

Establishes the influence of Hoffman and German romanticism on Giraudoux's first work. Two other detailed studies complete this presentation with the use of notes in German, made by Giraudoux between 1907 and 1909. Important addition to Giraudoux scholarship and the basis for other studies.

Magny, Claude-Edmonde. "Le Nijinsky du roman: Jean Giraudoux," in her <u>Histoire du roman français depuis</u> 1918. Paris: Editions de Seuil, 1950. Pp. 146-168.

A painstaking critical study of modern French authors and the ideas suggested by them. Proposes the idea of literary generations. Some thoughtful comments on Giraudoux's work, concluding that there is some realism but romanticism is the predominant trait. Criticizes Giraudoux for his "légèreté" and lack of courage.

Martin, Camille. "Souvenirs de Khagne à Lakanal en 1902."

<u>Le Figaro Littéraire</u>, V, No. 199 (Feb. 11, 1950), 1.

Discussion of Giraudoux at the Ecole Normale, called Khagne. Giraudoux was a famous ball player there. He also wrote a little poem for a journal under the penname "Galéas," which is reproduced in this article. Gives some charming, intimate glimpses into Giraudoux's personality as a young student.

Mauriac, François. "Fragments from an Occupation Journal." Translated by Elizabeth King. The Wind and the Rain, VI, No. 3 (Winter, 1949-50), 152-156.

English translation of "Pages d'un journal pendant l'occupation." See article in Fontaine, 1945, above.

May, Georges. "Jean Giraudoux: Diplomacy and Dramaturgy." Yale French Studies, No. 5 (1950), pp. 88-99.

Considers the connection between Giraudoux's diplomatic profession and his literary vocation. Mostly a commentary on his theatre. Good study. Suggests an area which is sorely lacking in reliable information and needs further examination.

- Pauphilet, Albert. Le Legs du Moyen Age: Etudes de littérature Médiévale. Melun: Librairie d'Argences, 1950.
- Sørenson, Hans. Le Théâtre de Jean Giraudoux. Copenhagen: Publications of the University of Aarhus, 1950. 275 pp.
- Valency, Maurice. "The Enchanted." Theatre Arts, XXXIV, No. 10 (Oct., 1950), 56-88.

Contains the entire text of the English version of Intermezzo. A few critical comments about the play in Valency's introduction. Terms it a gentle, lyrical, musical play, one of the most viable of Giraudoux's works.

- Wahl, Charles. "Jean Giraudoux, Twentieth Century Humanist." Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Yale University, 1950.
- Worren, Arne. "Jean Giraudoux' dramatikk." Vinduet, IV, No. 8 (1950), 619-625.
- Worsley, T. C. "Theatre: French and English." Britain Today, No. 173 (Sept., 1950), pp. 31-33.

Review of French and English theatre in 1950. Brief mention of Amphitryon 38 and La Folle de Chaillot.

Alloo, Gustave. "Jean Giraudoux, magicien des lettres, I." France-Asie, V, No. 58 (March, 1951), 980-984.

First part in a three-part series on Giraudoux as seen by other writers, particularly Claude-Edmonde Magny and Paul Morand. Short introduction and survey of Giraudoux's life and works in this section.

Alloo, Gustave. "Jean Giraudoux, magicien des lettres, II." France-Asie, V, No. 59 (Apr., 1951), 1103-1108.

Analysis of Giraudoux's magical style; his reserved, indifferent, realistic attitude and his sentimentality.

Alloo, Gustave. "Jean Giraudoux, magicien des lettres, III." France-Asie, VI, No. 60 (May, 1951), 1218-1224.

The conclusion of the series examines the French theatre in general and Giraudoux's perception of theatre as expressed in his L'Impromptu de Paris. Sees a contrast between Giraudoux's mysterious, unrealistic style and the profound humanity basic to his works. Discusses Jouvet's role in Giraudoux's theatre. An illuminating, comprehensive study.

Anstett, Jean-Jacques. "Jean Giraudoux et H. von Kleist."

Modern Languages, XXXIII, No. 1 (Dec., 1951), 17-22.

Same as Anstett article in <u>Les Langues Modernes</u>, 1948. See above.

Bazin, André. "Cinéma et théologie." Esprit, Dix-neuvième Année, No. 176 (Feb., 1951), pp. 237-245.

Believes that the cinema is being influenced by theology in France and America and provides several examples to support this hypothesis. Special emphasis on La Symphonie pastorale by Gide. Sketchy reference to Giraudoux.

Bruch, Jean-Louis. "Jean Giraudoux: La Française et la France." La Revue du Caire, Quatrième Année, No. 144 (Nov., 1951), pp. 314-318.

- Camilucci, Emilio. "Giraudoux et Eminescu." La Revue de la Culture Européenne, No. 1 (July-Sept., 1951), pp. 29-41.
- Dussane, Jean. Notes de théâtre, 1940-1950. Paris: Lardanchet, 1951. 110 pp.

A series of subjective commentaries on the French theatre from 1940-1950. Modest, yet perceptive analyses. One part of the book examines the classical plays at the Comédie-Française. The second half considers the modern dramatists, including Sartre, Camus, Anouilh, Montherlant, and Giraudoux. Gives special attention to the atmosphere of ancient tragedy in Giraudoux's works.

Herriot, Edouard. "Hommage à Jean Giraudoux." Hommes et Mondes, Sixième Année, No. 61 (Aug., 1951), pp. 349-354.

A speech given at Bellac on July 1, 1951, for the inauguration of a monument in honor of Giraudoux. Provides some biographical information and short comments on his major works.

Herriot, Edouard. Hommage à Jean Giraudoux. Paris: Firmin-Didot, 1951. 11 pp.

Same as above.

Herriot, Edouard, and Joxe, Louis. <u>Jean Giraudoux</u>. Paris: Editions La Passerelle, 1951. 58 pp.

First part is Herriot's "Hommage à Jean Giraudoux," mentioned above. Followed by a study of Giraudoux's themes by Joxe and some of Herriot's recollections of Giraudoux as a child, and later as a student at Châteauroux. Includes some useful remarks on Giraudoux's diplomatic service, as well as brief résumés of his major works.

- Kamras, Hugo. <u>I frankst Sallskap</u>. Stockholm: H. Gebor, 1951. 157 pp.
- Lalou, René. Le Théâtre en France depuis 1900. Paris:
 Presses Universitaires de France (Collection Que Sais-Je?), 1951. 120 pp.

Examines the major trends in French theatre since 1900. Considers Giraudoux a vital and excellent contributor to the best of French theatre. A precise, well-written, highly useful study.

Laurent, Jacques. "Instruction de Giraudoux." La Table Ronde, No. 43 (July, 1951), pp. 37-70.

Contains the complete text of Giraudoux's play <u>La</u>
Rose <u>Béjardel</u>, with a short, analytical introduction
by Laurent and followed by selected critical comments
on the play taken from newspaper reviews.

Lenormand, Henri-René. "Souvenirs sur Giraudoux." La Revue Théâtrale, No. 16 (Apr.-June, 1951), pp. 15-17.

Recounts a dinner he had with Giraudoux, Jules Romains, Bernard, Vildrae, Fleg, Gantillon Bloch, and Zimmer. This group met each month during the years between the two wars. Gives a charming picture of Giraudoux and the others. Includes the text of a letter he received from Giraudoux in which Giraudoux remarks that he had been inspired by Lenormand while writing Sodome et Gomorrhe. Possibly the only such reference to this source of inspiration.

LeSage, Laurent. "Die Einheit von Fouqué's Undine; an unpublished essay in German by Jean Giraudoux." The Romanic Review, XLII, No. 2 (Apr., 1951), 122-134.

Includes the complete text of an essay by Giraudoux, in German, on La Motte-Fouqué's work, preceded by a useful introduction by LeSage who calls attention to the interest of this document as an early specimen of Giraudoux's ventures into criticism and as a handy means of approach to his play Ondine.

Marcel, Gabriel. "Les Différentes Tendances du théâtre d'aujourd'hui." Annales du Centre Universitaire Méditerranéen, IV (Apr. 30, 1951), 115-128.

Text of a speech given on April 30, 1951, on the characteristics of modern French theatre. Remarks that Giraudoux's theatre is, in general, too literary and too non-dramatic to succeed well on stage. Bases these conclusions on a short examination of

Giraudoux's serious structural drawbacks. He expresses the feeling of a few other critics of the day that Giraudoux did not make the necessary structural transition from writing novels and then composing plays.

- Meister, Guido. <u>Gestalt und Bedeutung der frau im Werk</u>

 Jean Giraudoux. Basel: Verlag von Helbing & Lichtenhahn, 1951. 158 pp.
- Muller, Franz Walter. "Die 'idées obsédantes' im Werk Jean Giraudoux." <u>Die Neueren Sprachen</u>, III (1951), 106-107.
- Porel, Jacques. Fils de Réjane, souvenirs. Two vols.
 Paris: Librairie Plon, 1951. Vol. I, 377 pp. Vol.
 II, 303 pp.

A serious and lengthy diary covering the years 1920-1950. Contains incidents and reflections about drama and dramatists, some very interesting photographs, and an extensive index. A good review of the theatre. Giraudoux receives brief but comprehensive treatment.

- Robinet, André. "Giraudoux et Racine." Revue de la Méditerranée, XI, No. 4 (July-Aug., 1951), 443-451.
- Sion, Georges. "La Vie théâtrale." Revue Générale Belge, No. 63 (Jan., 1951), pp. 484-491.

Provides a concise survey of the theatre in Paris in the winter of 1950. Gives lengthy, thorough coverage of Giraudoux's <u>Judith</u>, contrasting it with Charles Peyret-Chappuis' <u>Judith</u>.

Surer, Paul. "Etudes sur le théâtre français contemporain: Jean Giraudoux." L'Information Littéraire, III, No. 1 (Jan.-Feb., 1951), 13-17.

Enthusiastically examines Giraudoux's theatrical success despite his late entrance into drama (at age 46) and his seeming lack of preparation for dramatic constructions. Good analysis of Giraudoux's views on the theatre as expressed in L'Impromptu de Paris and Discours de Châteauroux. An extensive, well-documented study; very useful in the analysis of Giraudoux's theatre.

Ambrière, Francis. "Les Grandes Premières: Siegfried de Jean Giraudoux." Les Annales-Conférencia, LIX, No. 15 (Jan., 1952), 48-59.

A detailed history and analysis of the May 3, 1928, Louis Jouvet production of Giraudoux's <u>Siegfried</u>. Excellent comments on the background of the play, its presentation, and the contribution of Jouvet. Well-documented, useful study.

Berger, Marcel. Le Style au microscope: Dramaturges.
Paris: Calmann-Levy, Editeurs, 1952. 287 pp.

A line-for-line examination of the first scene of ten important plays. Giraudoux is viewed unfavorably.

- Bourdet, Denise. "Quand Giraudoux donnait au Matin des contes signés Jean Cordelier." Carrefour, June 4, 1952.
- Brasillach, Robert. "Le Théâtre de Jean Giraudoux," in his Portraits: Barrès, Proust, Maurras, Colette, Giraudoux, Morand, Cocteau et Malraux. Paris: Librairie Plon, 1952. Pp. 123-164. Reprint of 1935 Edition.

Serious literary evaluations of Giraudoux and other important modern French authors. A detailed, comprehensive treatment of Giraudoux's dramatic art, his style, characters, and poetry. Gives a quick, thorough analysis of all Giraudoux's major plays, emphasizing his themes: life, death, young girls, man, and gods. One of the best introductions to Giraudoux's theatre.

Cattaui, Georges. "Avec Giraudoux." <u>Journal de Genève</u>, No. 233 (Oct. 4-5, 1952), p. 3.

A brief consideration of Giraudoux's Contes du matin. Personal recollections of Giraudoux, supplying some interesting notes on his life in Paris.

Cézan, Claude. <u>Images de Louis Jouvet</u>. Préface de Jean-Louis Barrault. Paris: Editions Emile-Paul Frères, 1952. 80 pp. A beautiful and rare collection of photographs from Jouvet's productions, including photos of scenes from most of Giraudoux's plays. The biographical chronology at the end is helpful in placing the exact dates of the presentation of Giraudoux's plays.

- Cajoli, Vladimiro. "I Francesi all'Eliseo." <u>Idea</u>, No. 10 (March 9, 1952), p. 5.
- Celler, Morton Mark. Une Etude du style métaphorique dans les romans de Jean Giraudoux. Thèse présentée à la Faculté des Lettres de l'Université de Paris pour obtenir le grade de docteur. Paris, 1952. 167 pp.
- Escudero, Gonzalo. "Friso de mujeres en el teatro de Jean Giraudoux." <u>Letras del Ecuador</u>, VIII, No. 81 (Dec., 1952), 3-4, 13.

A very well-documented study of the women in Giraudoux's works. Begins by examining the classical models for his characters, then discusses Giraudoux's alterations and variations on these models. Suggests the spiritual influence of Valery and Mallarmé. Gives individual attention to the women in Judith, Ondine, Electre, La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu, Amphitryon 38, Sodome et Gomorrhe, and Siegfried.

- Ferrieri, Enzo. Novità di teatro. Torino: Edizioni Radio Italiana, 1952. 205 pp.
- Gouhier, Henri Gaston. <u>Le Théâtre et l'existence</u>. Paris: Aubier, Editions Montaigne, 1952. 222 pp.

Ambitious attempt to analyze the essence and philosophy of the major categories of the theatre: classical theatre, tragedy, comedy, and the "theatre féerique." Illustrates the "theatre irréel" with a contrast between Ondine and Siegfried. A useful general survey.

Guéhenno, Jean. "Le Devin de tous les temps." <u>Le Figaro</u>
<u>Littéraire</u>, VII, No. 329 (Aug. 9, 1952), 1.

Personal remembrances of Giraudoux. Supplies some little-known biographical details in a warm, intimate account of Giraudoux as a young man. Contains a long

extract from a dialogue by Giraudoux on Socrates. Suggests that Giraudoux's excellent training in the classics influenced his later literary style as well as his choice of subjects.

Hamberg, Lars. "Teater." Nya Argus, XLV, No. 20 (Dec. 1, 1952), 302-304.

Jaco, Henri. "Siegfried il y a vingt-cinq ans." Le
Bulletin des Lettres, XIV, No. 142 (Nov. 15, 1952),
386-387.

Describes the revival of <u>Siegfried</u> twenty-five years after its first production. <u>Includes</u> a few interesting extracts from reviews of that first production.

Jouvet, Louis. Témoignages sur le théâtre. Paris: Flammarion (Bibliothèque d'Esthétique. Série Notes d'artistes), 1952. 249 pp.

Jouvet expresses his personal reflections on the French theatre, based on his years of experience in it. A brief consideration of the philosophy and mechanics of the theatre, movies, dramatists, the present situation of the theatre. Concludes with a detailed account of his production of La Folle de Chaillot.

Lalou, René. "Feuilleton littéraire: Un Eventaire de fictions." Revue Hommes et Mondes, Septième Année, XVIII, No. 73 (Aug., 1952), 590-595.

A comprehensive view of the important books appearing in 1952, with commentary on authors and works. Discusses Laurent LeSage's publication of Giraudoux's Les Contes d'un matin, with some brief background information on the work.

Laurent, Jacques, and Martine, Claude. Neuf perles de culture. Paris: Gallimard, 1952. 310 pp.

Witty, dramatic pastiches of Giraudoux, Sartre, Audiberti, Montherlant, Claudel, Cocteau, Camus, Mauriac, and Anouilh, each followed by critical reviews that supposedly appeared in various newspapers. Contains the complete text of Giraudoux's La Rose Béjardel, followed by excerpts from alleged critical notices.

- Kirby, N. "The Evolution of Jean Giraudoux as a novelist." Unpublished M. Litt. thesis, Newnham College, Cambridge, 1952.
- LeSage, Laurent. "An Early Danish Model for Jean Giraudoux: J.-P. Jacobsen." Revue de Littérature Comparée, XXVI, No. 1 (Jan.-March, 1952), 94-105.

Gives long excerpts from Giraudoux's student notebook, which show his discovery of the Danish novel Niels Lyhne, by J.-P. Jacobsen, which he read in German. LeSage suggests that this may have been an early model for the style of Giraudoux's first stories.

LeSage, Laurent. "Giraudoux's German Studies." Modern Language Quarterly, XII, No. 3 (Sept., 1952), 353-359.

This study is based on a precise chronology and actual documents provided LeSage by Giraudoux's son. Gives a comprehensive biographical sketch of Giraudoux's student days in Germany, a period about which little is known. Includes an informative list of the books Giraudoux read.

LeSage, Laurent. <u>Jean Giraudoux</u>, <u>Surrealism and the German Romantic Ideal</u>. Illinois Studies in Language and Literature, Vol. XXXVI, No. 3. Urbana: The University of Illinois Press, 1952. 80 pp.

Analyzes the revival of romantic, aesthetic ideals in Giraudoux's work primarily, and in the Surrealists and others to a lesser extent. Lists and discusses the attitudes, inspirational forms, and themes that Giraudoux derived from the German Romantics. An interesting study, but confusing at points. Relies too heavily on secondary sources. Displays LeSage's charming imagination.

LeSage, Laurent. Metaphor in the Nondramatic Works of Jean Giraudoux. Univ. of Oregon Monographs. Studies in Literature and Philology, No. 6. Eugene, Oregon: Univ. of Oregon Press, 1952. 75 pp.

A thorough, documented study of the metaphors in Giraudoux's nondramatic works, the related themes, and the stylistic forms involved. Places Giraudoux somewhere between the "poètes fantaisists" and the "poètes métaphysiques."

LeSage, Laurent. "Paul Morand's Memories of Giraudoux in Germnay." Modern Language Quarterly, XIII, No. 3 (Sept., 1952), 305-306.

Clarifies some of the vague sections in "Giraudoux's German Studies" (see above) with the use of additional information provided in a letter from Paul Morand to LeSage.

LeSage, Laurent. Review of Le Théâtre de Jean Giraudoux, by Hans Sorensen. Romanic Review, XLIII, No. 1 (Feb., 1952), 67-69.

Feels that Sorensen thoroughly and painstakingly examined all the plays, offering little that was new, but corroborating abundantly what was generally known about Giraudoux. LeSage uses this occasion to comment on the scarcity of full-length studies on Giraudoux and to point out some areas that need more research.

Lobet, Marcel. "La Vie littéraire." Revue Générale Belge, Quatre-vingt-septième Année (July, 1952), pp. 498-503.

An excellent five-page résumé of the significant books published in 1951 and 1952. Includes a précis and brief comments on Giraudoux's Les Contes d'un matin.

Marker, Christian. Giraudoux par lui-même. Paris: Editions du Seuil (Collection Ecrivains de Toujours), 1952. 188 pp.

Long admiring introduction, calling Giraudoux a true representation of life, meeting a need of his times. Giraudoux's work is presented in the form of short, linked excerpts, without page references. Has a good chronology and bibliography, as well as numerous photographs of Giraudoux. A convenient, readable introduction to Giraudoux and his works.

Maudit, Jean. "Chronique du théâtre. Siegfried à la Comédie des Champs-Elysées." Etudes, CCLXXV, No. 12 (Dec., 1952), 372-377.

Gives a short comprehensive view of Giraudoux's works. Deals primarily with the revival of <u>Siegfried</u>, an analysis of the play, commentary on its themes, style, and language, and the success of this production.

Maulnier, Thierry [Jacques Talagrand.] "Giraudoux, Molière, Shakespeare." La Revue de Paris, Cinquante-neuvième Année (Dec., 1952), pp. 143-147.

Review of Siegfried, Don Juan, and Hamlet. Says that Siegfried has well survived the political and social circumstances out of which it was born.

McLendon, Will Loving. <u>Le Héros selon Giraudoux</u>. Thèse présentée à la Faculté des Lettres de l'Université de Paris pour obtenir le grade de docteur. Paris, 1952. 280 pp.

Muller, Henry. "Reprise de <u>Siegfried</u>." Review of <u>Siegfried</u>, by Jean Giraudoux. Hommes et Mondes, Huitième Année, XVIII, No. 77 (Dec., 1952), 584-585.

Muller recounts a meeting he had with Giraudoux just after the first presentation of <u>Siegfried</u>. Brief contrast of the first production of <u>Siegfried</u> with this revival of the play.

Nathan, Fernand. Encyclopédie de la littérature française. Paris: Fernand Nathan, 1952. 304 pp.

Provides a quick sketch of Giraudoux's plays on pp. 280-281, in the section on the French theatre. The work attempts to deal with all areas of French literature, covering most subjects in a general and routine fashion.

Neveux, Georges. "L'Elève Giraudoux subit son examen de passage dans l'autre monde." Arts, No. 383 (Oct.-Nov., 1952), pp. 1-4.

Porel, Jacques. "De Max Jacob à Jean Giraudoux." La Revue de Paris, Cinquante-neuvième Année (Apr., 1952), pp. 93-104.

Porel's personal remembrances of Max Jacob, Clément Doucer, René Crevel, Jacques Rigaut, and Giraudoux. Reveals interesting biographical information about each, and a short analysis of their personalities.

Renaud, Luc. "Notre Giraudoux." Paris Théâtre, No. 67 (Dec., 1952), pp. 7-12.

Rousseaux, André. "Prélude et finale de Jean Giraudoux." Le Figaro Littéraire, VII, No. 320 (June 7, 1952), 2.

A description of Giraudoux's childhood. Rousseaux hypothesizes that the events of this period of his life had such an effect on Giraudoux that he permeates his works with a theme of youth ("jeunesse"). Furthermore, the immortality of Giraudoux's works is due to the ageless, ever-youthful qualities that abound in them.

Séailles, André. "De Marivaux à Giraudoux: Une Famille d'esprits français." L'Information Littéraire, Quatrième Année, No. 2 (March-Apr., 1952), pp. 48-53.

A well-documented and detailed inquiry into the influence of female models on the poetic vision and preciosity of Marivaux and Giraudoux. Explores elements of grace, love, evasions, and fictions in the works of both writers. Contains a lengthy, comprehensive section on the presence of the theme of love in Giraudoux's ideological theatre (Siegfried, La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu, and Electre), with some refreshing new perspectives on these plays.

Séailles, André. "Retour de Jean Giraudoux." La Table Ronde, No. 57 (Sept., 1952), pp. 151-156.

Calls attention to the posthumously published books by Giraudoux (Les Visitations and Les Contes d'un matin), which are keeping him, in a literary sense, alive for the reading public. Also examines some of the prominent works about Giraudoux which have appeared in the eight years after his death. Gives a good comprehensive view of Giraudoux scholarship of this period.

Simiot, Bernard. Review of <u>Siegfried</u>, by Jean Giraudoux.

Hommes et Mondes, Dix-huitième Année, XVIII, No. 77

(Dec., 1952), 586-588.

A brief but thorough examination of the stylistic elements and themes of <u>Siegfried</u>. Proclaims that the original beauty and charm of the play are still present in this revival of it.

Thomé, Jules-René. "Les Artistes du livre: Christian Bérard." <u>Le Courrier Graphique</u>, XVII, No. 60 (Sept., 1952), 19-26. A beautiful presentation of several of Bérard's illustrations and engravings, with critical commentary. Includes two illustrations for Giraudoux's Théâtre complet.

Thomé, Jules-René. "Les Artistes du livre: Jean-Emile Laboureur." Le Courrier Graphique, XVII, No. 56 (Jan.-Feb., 1952), 19-26.

A picturesque study of some of the outstanding illustrations and engravings by Laboureur. Contains several charming illustrations he did for Giraudoux's Suzanne et le Pacifique.

Toussaint, Franz. "Pégase, souvenirs sur Jean Giraudoux."

Les Oeuvres Libres, Nouvelle Série, No. 77 (Oct., 1952),
pp. 199-226.

Gives an agreeable but undocumented description of Giraudoux's personality, based on his souvenirs of conversations with Giraudoux. Recounts some of the problems Giraudoux discussed with him. He agrees with a few other biographers that Giraudoux was outwardly comfortable and at ease, but inwardly uneasy except with his closest friends. Provides some good insights into Giraudoux's personality and point of view.

Vier, Jacques. "Deux Pièces de Jean Giraudoux: L'Impromptu de Paris ou les revendications du théâtre. La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu ou résurrection de la tragédie." L'Ecole, Apr. 19, 1952.

Adamov, Arthur. "Une Respectueuse Indifférence." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), p. 68.

Unfavorable review of Giraudoux's theatre, which does not meet Adamov's expectations for dramatic art.

Ambrière, Francis. "Les Pièces du mois." <u>Les Annales-</u> <u>Conférencia</u>, Nouvelle Série, No. 38 (Dec., 1953), pp. 34-37.

Analytical review of the Paris productions of Giraudoux's Pour Lucrèce, Shakespeare's Richard II and Le Songe d'une nuit d'été, and Sartre's Kean. Gives a brief précis of each. Especially favorable comments on Pour Lucrèce.

- Amico, Silvio d'. Palconscenico del dopoguerra: 1949-1952. Torino: Edizioni Radio Italiana, 1953. 356 pp.
- Arnoux, Alexandre. "Souvenir de Jean Giraudoux," in his Etudes et caprices. Paris: Editions Albin Michel, 1953. Pp. 40-66.

Provides competent examinations of several modern French authors and their works. A precise, well-organized section on Giraudoux carefully analyzes the sources of his Ondine in La Motte-Fouqué's work, his contributions as an essayist, and concludes with personal remarks on Giraudoux's personality. A scholarly work, worthy of consideration.

Arnold, Paul. "Il inaugure l'impressionisme théâtral." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), p. 65.

Briefly deals with some of the psychological aspects of Giraudoux's theatre. Superficial, poorly documented conclusion that Giraudoux began the impressionistic movement in the theatre. Open to question, but interesting possibility.

Barbier, Pierre. "Sur une note juste..." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 65-66. Contains a short tribute to Giraudoux's art. Mostly personal conclusions; no critical commentary.

Barrault, Jean-Louis. "A la recherche de Lucrèce." Le Figaro Littéraire, VIII, No. 392 (Oct. 24, 1953), 3.

Excerpts from the article below.

Barrault, Jean-Louis. "A la recherche de <u>Pour Lucrèce</u>."

Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - JeanLouis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 72-100.

Partly a tribute to Giraudoux, partly about Pour Lucrèce. Includes four previously unpublished letters from Jacques Copeau to Louis Jouvet in 1915. Careful examination of the manuscripts of Pour Lucrèce, including a photograph of the last page of one of these manuscripts; discussion of the sources and the characters. Concludes with general remarks on the technical aspects of his presentation of the play. A very useful study.

Bastide, François-Régis. "Pour accueillir l'ombre de Giraudoux: Le Recteur est venu, une horloge s'est arrêtée..." Le Figaro Littéraire, VIII, No. 396 (Nov. 21, 1953), 3.

Reflections upon Giraudoux, his life, works, and impact evoked by the revival of Pour Lucrèce. Personal, often emotional evaluation of Giraudoux.

Bauër, Gérard. "Le Sourire de Jean Giraudoux." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 21-23.

A sentimental interpretation of Giraudoux's personality. Great emphasis on the importance of Giraudoux's constant smile. A warm, eulogistic tribute by a friend.

- Beigbeder, Marc. "Il y a littérature et littérature." Les Lettres Françaises, No. 491 (Nov. 19-26, 1953), p. 6.
- Bertin, Pierre. "Jeunes Filles de Jean Giraudoux." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 43-44.

Briefly examines the young girls in Giraudoux's works and their innocent qualities. This is seen as a continuation of Musset and Marivaux. Bertin indicates some of the religious implications he perceives. Informative and interesting perspective on the subject.

- Bérys, José de. "Quelques Souvenirs sur Jean Giraudoux."
 Rolet, No. 469 (Dec. 24, 1953), pp. 1-5.
- Beucler, André. "Le Caprice de l'inspiration chez Giraudoux."

 Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud Jean-Louis

 Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 33-38.

Deals with Giraudoux's capricious manner of writing. Writing came naturally to Giraudoux, who had a special knack with literary techniques: metaphors, analogies, affinities, and dualisms. He wrote fast, smoothly, flowingly, and with ease. Suggests an affinity with La Fontaine.

Beucler, André. "Jean Giraudoux et le lycée." <u>Journal de</u> Genève, No. 243 (Oct. 7-8, 1953), pp. 3-4.

Considers the influence Giraudoux's training at the "lycée" had on his life and works. Gives specific examples of characters in his works taken from his school environment. Interesting, partially hypothetical explanation of Giraudoux's sources and inspirations.

Bizardel, Yvon. "Georgie et Louisiane." Mercure de France, CCCXIX, No. 1083 (Nov., 1953), 449-462.

Describes the entertainment he found in the southern United States on a visit. Includes some remarks on a performance of La Folle de Chaillot in Dillard, South Carolina, at a Negro college, by Black amateurs. Bizardel feels that this play could be easily adapted as a symbol of the Black race. A very unusual approach to this work.

Bourdet, Denise. "Mon Ami Giraudoux." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 25-28.

In the form of a letter to Jean-Louis Barrault, Bourdet describes Giraudoux as a young man and some of the activities they shared. A warm, personal biographical account of Giraudoux as seen through the eyes of a friend.

Bourdet, Edouard. "Le Théâtre de Jean Giraudoux." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 9-20.

A brief, routine survey of Giraudoux's theatre. Some illuminating comments on Giraudoux's concept of the theatre as expressed in his L'Impromptu de Paris. A short, concise section on Giraudoux's themes; a longer, more thorough examination of style. A short, but comprehensive study.

Bourgeois, André. "L'Attitude devant la vie des auteurs dramatiques contemporains: Evasion, rebellion ou acceptation." <u>Le Bayou</u>, XVII, No. 53 (Spring, 1953), 259-265.

A useful catalogue of the attitudes of French dramatists writing after the cataclysmic events of World War I. Finds in Giraudoux a submission to the rigors of day-to-day life, which are preferable, somehow, to immortality (in Judith, Ondine, Amphitryon 38, and Intermezzo.)

Brien, Alan. "The Theatre in Paris." The European, No. 3 (May, 1953), pp. 44-47.

Bruneau, Jean. "Giraudoux et <u>Siegfried</u>." Mercure de France, CCCXVIII, No. 1079 (July 1, 1953), 570-571.

Discusses the intermediate versions of <u>Siegfried</u> which Giraudoux wrote between his novel <u>Siegfried</u> et le <u>Limousin</u> and his play. Documents his analysis with information appearing in <u>Mélanges</u>. Helps to fill in some of the gaps in the <u>Siegfried</u> cycle.

Chaigne, Louis. "Jean Giraudoux," in his <u>Vie et oeuvres</u>
d'écrivains. Four vols. Paris: F. Lanore, 1953.
Vol. IV, pp. 11-47.

A thorough, well-documented examination of the life and works of several major modern French authors. Provides a short summary of Giraudoux's works, with comments. Also contains a good bibliography and biography.

Chancerel, Léon. "Le Drame et le personnage de Lucrèce de Tite-Live à Giraudoux." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 54-61.

Analyzes the previous adaptations of the story of <u>Pour Lucrèce</u>. Suggests some of Giraudoux's sources. Very <u>useful</u>, serious study.

Cocteau, Jean. "Au bout de son caniche..." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), p. 24.

An intimate description of Giraudoux's physical appearance. Cocteau recounts some moments he spent with Giraudoux just before his death. Sensitive, sympathetic recollections.

Dumur, Guy. "Retour au mélodrame?" <u>La Table Ronde</u>, No. 72 (Dec., 1953), pp. 158-162.

Examines the elements of melodrama he perceives in Thierry Maulnier's La Maison de la nuit, Giraudoux's Pour Lucrèce, and O'Neil's Le Désir sous les ormes. Considers Pour Lucrèce a tribute to the past, a work of great artistry.

Duvignaud, Jean. "Le Théâtre et le merveilleux." La Nouvelle Revue Française, Première Année, No. 1 (Jan., 1953), pp. 135-140.

A critical interpretation of Adam le Bossu's Jeu de Robin et de Marion and Giraudoux's Siegfried. Provides an interesting, perceptive contrast of the novel Siegfried et le Limousin and the play Siegfried. Proclaims that the play is definitely a superior and purified art form, without much documentation to justify this conclusion.

- Guissard, Louis. "Jean Giraudoux ou le génie français." Livres et Lectures, Jan., 1953.
- Ionesco, Eugène. "J'aime Giraudoux." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), p. 63.

An enthusiastic tribute to Giraudoux. Defends Giraudoux's "préciosité" and describes its value in modern tragic theatre.

Jouvet, Louis. "Jean Giraudoux." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 5-6.

Comments briefly on the immortality of Giraudoux's theatre and the reasons for Giraudoux's success. Contains a good photograph of Giraudoux.

- Katz, Abraham Albert. Les Tournées de la Comédie-Française en France pendant l'entre-deux-guerres et leur influence sur le théâtre. Thèse présentée à la Faculté des Lettres de l'Université de Paris pour obtenir le grade de docteur. Paris, 1953.
- Lanoux, Armand. "Le Sourcier de l'Eden." <u>Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud Jean-Louis Barrault</u>, No. 2 (1953), pp. 63-65.

Recounts a conversation with Giraudoux in 1937 on the subject of the theatre. Criticizes Giraudoux for his sloppy, fast manner of writing, without stopping to correct his manuscripts, but finds his art to be, if not realistic, at least totally pure.

Lemarchand, Jacques. "Pour Lucrèce de Jean Giraudoux au Théâtre Marigny." Le Figaro Littéraire, VIII, No. 395 (Nov. 14, 1953), 12.

Thorough, analytical review of the Barrault production of <u>Pour Lucrèce</u>. Strong emphasis on the elements of melodrama in the play.

- Lerch, Emil. "Jean Giraudoux und die Dominikanerinnen von Behanien." Schweizer Rundschau, LIII, No. 2 (May, 1953), 87-90.
- Lerminier, Georges. "Giraudoux 53." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), p. 62.

Provides a fascinating look at the Giraudoux-Jouvet team, and the position of high esteem Giraudoux held among his contemporaries.

Major, H. A. Review of "The Philosophy of Life of French Contemporary Dramatists," by André Bourgeois. Central Bulletin, XIII, No. 1 (Feb. 1953), 3.

A favorable review of the study by Bourgeois mentioned above. Finds it to be comprehensive and well-documented.

May, Georges. "Marriage vs. love in the world of Giraudoux." Yale French Studies, XI (1953), 106-115.

A thorough consideration of the themes of love and marriage in Giraudoux's works. Sees these themes as being as profound and significant as Giraudoux's more portentous themes of war and peace, France and Germany, and patriotism and cosmopolitanism. A detailed analysis of Giraudoux's couples, their quest for happiness, and the seemingly eternal misunderstanding between the sexes. Adds to the rather sparse body of information on an important area of Giraudoux's work.

McLendon, Will Loving. "En partant d'un texte oublié de Giraudoux: le thème de l'évasion." The French Review, XXVII, No. 1 (Oct., 1953), 30-35.

A highly valuable, extensive analysis of the theme of "évasion" as exhibited spiritually and physically in Giraudoux's works. Speculates that this theme first appeared in Giraudoux's personal life in the form of trips he took. Provides numerous examples of characters in Giraudoux's novels and plays who "escape."

Mohrt, Michel. "Siegfried 40." La Parisienne, No. 3 (March, 1953), pp. 358-368.

Morphé, Jean-Pierre. "Il est notre classique..." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 68-69.

Briefly examines Giraudoux's treatment of classical myths. A tribute to Giraudoux, bestowing upon him a deservedly high place in French literature.

Moussy, Marcel. "Jouvet ou Giraudoux?" <u>Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault</u>, No. 2 (1953), p. 67.

Criticizes Giraudoux for his over-emphasis on language at the sacrifice of other elements of the theatre. Suggests that Jouvet, not Giraudoux, is mainly responsible for Giraudoux's success in the theatre.

Neveux, Georges. "Le Dialogue Jouvet-Giraudoux." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), p. 4.

A dramatist's comments on the remarkable theatrical partnership of Jouvet and Giraudoux. Discusses the spirit of some of their conversations, which he overheard on several occasions. An intimate glimpse into Giraudoux's personality and relationship with Jouvet.

Peacock, Ronald. "Public and Private Problems in Modern Drama." Bulletin of the John Rylands Library, XXXVI, No. 1 (Sept., 1953), 38-55.

The text of a lecture delivered in the John Rylands Library on Dec. 10, 1952, on the subject of modern theatre. Divides the theatre into two broad categories: social-problem plays and counter-realism plays. Discusses examples of both types, concluding that the works of Cocteau, Giraudoux, and Eliot present an artistic adjustment to new social situations.

Peyrefitte, Roger. La Fin des ambassades. Paris: Flammarion, 1953. 377 pp.

An interesting novel about the situation in France during World War II. Contains a brief reference to Giraudoux's wartime propaganda and role of "commissariat général à l'Information" (p. 43).

Pichon, Jean-Charles. "L'Obsession de la cathédrale."

Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - JeanLouis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), p. 66.

Giraudoux symbolizes for Pichon the "néo" (neo-classical) period and its obsession with cathedrals because of Giraudoux's frequent use of themes from antiquity. A somewhat confusing analogy.

Pizzorusso, Arnaldo. "Le Mythe de la littérature chez Giraudoux." Marche Romane, III, No. 1 (Jan.-March), 1953), 48-54.

Confirms the description others have given of Giraudoux's method of writing, i.e., very quickly, with no attention to revision, a play at one sitting. Uses excerpts from Giraudoux's works about literature to evoke a good image of Giraudoux, the writer. An excellent bibliography.

Poulenc, Francis. "Souvenirs." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 29-32.

Sentimental recollections of a January morning in 1933 when Poulenc worked with Giraudoux on the musical background for Intermezzo. Gives his impression of Giraudoux, the man, as well as some comments on Giraudoux's surprisingly good knowledge of music.

Roy, Claude. "Giraudoux, modèle." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 39-42.

A sensitive, sympathetic description of Giraudoux's personality. A few concise remarks on Giraudoux's treatment of humanity in his works.

Ryan, Desmond. "Letter from Paris." Time and Tide, XXXIV, No. 1 (Jan. 3, 1953), 12-13.

A very brief reference to Giraudoux and the revival of Siegfried on stage. Calls attention to the phenomenal success of this play.

Séailles, André. "Deux Visages de Racine ou de François Mauriac à Jean Giraudoux." <u>L'Information Littéraire</u>, V, No. 2 (March-Apr., 1953), 43-46.

Examines and contrasts the studies on Racine by Mauriac and Giraudoux. Mauriac depicted Racine as a man anguished by the conflict between nature and divine grace. Giraudoux depicted Racine as a man of letters, perfect at his trade, but lacking a sense of "drame." Both views of Racine seem to reflect more accurately the personality of Mauriac or Giraudoux rather than Racine's. A good study; sheds interesting light on Giraudoux's personality.

Touchard, Pierre-Aimé. "A la recherche de l'éternel Giraudoux." Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - Jean-Louis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 45-53.

Attempts to put forth some of the reasons for Giraudoux's continued popularity in the theatre. Suggests that his "préciosité" is not a detriment, but rather, ultimately, an attribute. Considers some of the strong elements of Giraudoux's major plays, with special attention to Judith and Intermezzo.

Toussaint, Franz. <u>Jean Giraudoux</u>. Avec une préface de René Lalou. Paris: Arthème Fayard, 1953. 235 pp.

An old friend's affectionate, tender recollections of Giraudoux the writer and the man. Five chapters; treating such things as an adventure, a journey, or a witty conversation; all convincingly reconstituted in Giraudoux's own style. Charmingly readable, generally authentic study.

Vauthier, Jean. "Une des Têtes de l'Hydre séductrice."

Les Cahiers de la Compagnie Madeleine Renaud - JeanLouis Barrault, No. 2 (1953), pp. 67-68.

Finds Giraudoux's writing full of "sophismes" and "adresse" and void of real art. Says: "Pour moi, Giraudoux représente une des têtes de l'Hydre séductrice--le contraire d'une virilité, le tenant d'une traditionnelle préciosité mal compensée par ailleurs" (p. 68).

Venaissin, Gabriel. "Portrait de Jean Giraudoux." La Vie Intellectuelle, March, 1953, pp. 117-121. Albérès, René-Marill [René Marill.] "Jean Giraudoux, écrivain précieux et mineur ou poète accordé à l'univers?" Le Figaro Littéraire, IX, No. 407 (Feb. 6, 1954), 3.

Discusses ten years of posthumous productions and publications of Giraudoux's works. Suggests that Giraudoux's place in literary history is still enigmatic, but that he surpasses the labels of "precieux" and "mineur," to take his place in the ranks of great French thinkers.

- Anex, Georges. "Le Miroir de Giraudoux." Portrait inédit. Gazette de Lausanne, March 13-14, 1954.
- Arland, Marcel. "Théatre et poésie," in his Nouvelles Lettres de France. Paris: Editions Albin Michel, 1954. Pp. 134-140.

A brief consideration of Gide, Paul Léautaud, Camus, Jean Grosjean, Giraudoux, and others. Competent treatment of Giraudoux in the section on the theatre, with special emphasis on Siegfried, contrasting it with Siegfried et le Limousin. Examines the element of poetry in the play in some detail.

- Arnold, Paul. "Pour Lucrèce' testamento letterario di Jean Giraudoux." Biennale di Venezia, No. 17, 1954.
- Barjon, Louis. <u>Jean Giraudoux, magicien désenchanté</u>. Paris: Edition Etudes, 1954. 31 pp.

A charming study, giving some intimate glimpses into Giraudoux's infancy and youth. Describes him as having classical and romantic elements even in these early years. This explains Giraudoux's oscillation between these two poles in his writings: the reflection of Giraudoux, the magician, and Giraudoux, the man.

Bently, Eric. "Giraudoux and Others." The New Republic, CXXX, No. 10 (March 8, 1954), 21.

Compares Giraudoux's philosophy and dramatic techniques with those of the German Romanticists. Deals largely with Ondine.

Bieber, Konrad F. L'Allemagne vue par les écrivains de la Résistance française. Genève: Librairie E. Droz, 1954.

A careful and comprehensive study of the image of Germany found in French literature since 1939. Excellent bibliographies at the end of each chapter. Examines five areas: the literature of the period between the wars, the literature of resistance, the poets and their rebellion against hatred, Albert Camus and his refusal of hatred, and the Germany of Vercors. Brief but useful references to La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu, Armistice à Bordeaux, and Sodome et Gomorrhe.

Boisdeffre, Pierre de. Des vivants et des morts. Paris: Editions Universitaires, 1954. 350 pp.

Personal reflections on the outstanding events and people of the years 1948-1953. Contains a good section devoted to general aspects of politics and literature, followed by individual portraits of modern authors. Very brief, routine references to Giraudoux, no critical commentary.

- Boschère, Jean de. "Journal du rebelle solitaire (extraits publiés par André Lebois)." Revue de la Méditerranée, XIV, No. 2 (March-Apr., 1954), 148-160.
- Braspart, Michel. "Giraudoux dix ans après." Réforme, May 22, 1954.
- Carat, Jacques. Review of Pour Lucrèce, by Jean Giraudoux.

 Preuves, Quatrième Année, No. 37 (March, 1954), pp. 82-83.

Contains a brief résumé of the play and some critical comments on Giraudoux's style.

Chapelan, Maurice. "Les Enfances castelrudolphiennes de Jean Giraudoux." <u>Le Figaro Littéraire</u>, IX, No. 427 (June 4, 1954), 4.

A good, analytical treatment of the contents of the Jean Loize library, established by a "groupe parisien des anciens élèves du lycée du Châteauroux," in particular some of Giraudoux's notebooks. Discusses some possible sources of La Pharmacienne and Les Provinciales.

Debidour, Victor-Henri. Review of Pour Lucrèce, by Jean Giraudoux. Bulletin des Lettres, XV, No. 154 (Jan. 15, 1954), 13-15.

A quick sketch of the play followed by remarks on Giraudoux's style, described as airy and transparent.

Deboisge, Gilles. Review of Pour Lucrèce, by Jean Giraudoux. France-Illustration, XVI, No. 406 (Jan., 1954), 91-94.

Examines the style of <u>Pour Lucrèce</u>, finding it quite enchanting. Giraudoux's plays are characterized as "un théâtre de mots" (p. 93).

- Descazaux, Pierre. "Giraudoux aux deux visages." L'Ecole Libératrice, Feb. 5, 1954.
- Desforges, Jacques. "Le Théâtre de Giraudoux." Réforme, May 22, 1954.
- Escudero, Gonzalo. "Friso de mujeres en el teatro de Jean Giraudoux." Annales Universidad central del Ecuador, LXXXIII, No. 338 (July, 1954), 321-352.

Same as the article by Escudero, 1952. See above.

"Exposition Jean Giraudoux." Revue d'Histoire du Théâtre, III, (1954), 176-179.

A valuable catalogue of the exposition at the Sainte-Geneviève Library on Nov. 16-18, 1953, in honor of Giraudoux. Discusses the photographs, letters, manuscripts, and other articles related to Giraudoux that were displayed, as well as a brief commentary on the important people who attended.

Gassner, John. "The Electra's of Giraudoux and O'Neill," in his The Theatre in Our Times. New York: Crown Publishers, Inc., 1954. Pp. 257-266.

A survey of the men, materials and movements in the modern theatre. An extensively documented section contrasts Giraudoux's <u>Electre</u> with O'Neill's <u>Mourning</u> Becomes Electra. Finds Giraudoux's Electre much more interesting and gratifying than O'Neill's Electra.

Gassner, John. Masters of the Drama. New York: Dover Publications, Inc., 1954. 890 pp.

A long, complete history of the theatre from its origins to the present. An especially comprehensive study of the twentieth-century western theatre, with remarks on Jouvet, Barrault, Claudel, Anouilh, Sartre, Camus, and Giraudoux. Contains a number of scattered but good references to Giraudoux's plays, including La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu, Ondine, La Folle de Chaillot, and Amphitryon 38.

Genz, Réjane P. "Les Jeunes Filles de Giraudoux et la politesse devant la vie." La Revue de l'Université Laval, IX, No. 2 (Oct., 1954), 141-151.

Considers the young girls in Giraudoux's works: Judith, Suzanne, Juliette, Eglantine, and Isabelle, and the characteristics they have in common. Their most admirable trait is their "politesse devant la vie." A careful, analytical study.

Isay, Raymond. "La Révolution du théâtre en France au XIXe et XXe siècles." La Revue des Deux Mondes, July 15, 1954, pp. 262-282.

Briefly describes the French theatre in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries, with short references to all of the major dramatists and their works. Contains a note about the Jouvet presentation of Giraudoux's plays.

- Kohler, Edouard. "Jean Giraudoux et l'Allemagne." Bulletin de la Faculté des Lettres de Strasbourg, No. 7 (Apr., 1954), pp. 310-320.
- Laprade, Albert. "Souvenirs sur Jean Giraudoux," in Mémorial du centenaire du lycée Jean Giraudoux. Châteauroux: Association des Anciens Elèves du Lycée, 1954. Pp. 237-240.
- Lebel, Maurice. "Les Mythes grecs dans la tragédie française contemporaine." La Revue de l'Université Laval, VIII, No. 7 (March, 1954), 663-670.

Analyzes the presence of Greek myths in modern French theatre, the reasons for their renewed popularity, the

favorite myths of modern dramatists, the treatment of these myths, and the traits modern authors share in their versions of the Greek myths. A good section on Giraudoux's La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu and the theme of death in this play.

Leefmans, Bert M.-P. "Giraudoux's Other Muse." The Kenyon Review, XVI, No. 4 (Autumn, 1954), 611-627.

Argues that human victory in Giraudoux's plays prevents their being considered pure tragedy. Discusses Giraudoux's special and characteristic notion of the nature of tragedy, with good documentation.

Léger, Guy-André. Pour Lucrèce de Giraudoux, vocation à l'amour et conception de l'honneur. Paris: Cahiers Saint-Jacques, No. 8, 1954. 15 pp.

Studies the situation of Giraudoux's theatre, especially Pour Lucrèce and its relationship to Christian doctrine.

LeSage, Laurent. "Return to the Melodrama in Paris."

American Society Legion of Honor Magazine, XXV, No. 4
(Winter, 1954), 337-347.

An astute examination of melodrama in the French theatre since 1800. Special attention to Sartre, Giraudoux, and Kessel. Includes comments on Giraudoux's Siegfried.

Lubin, Georges. "Un Homme d'un autre âge, Monsieur Duchâteau," in Mémorial du centenaire du lycée Jean Giraudoux. Châteauroux: Association des Anciens Elèves du Lycée, 1954. Pp. 197-201.

Martineau, Henri. "Jean Giraudoux." Le Divan, XLVI, No. 289 (Jan.-March, 1954), 313-321.

Synopsis of Giraudoux's life and works. Gives some intimate glimpses into Giraudoux's personality, as well as according him a high place in French theatre because of the greatness of mind and spirit he exhibits in his work.

McLendon, Will Loving. "Giraudoux, champion de l'urbanisme."
Le Bayou, XVIII, No. 58 (Summer, 1954), 69-75.

A serious, well-documented study of Giraudoux's vigorous support of urbanization, an area somewhat neglected by Giraudoux scholars. Concentrates on Giraudoux's remarks on this subject in Sans Pouvoirs and La Française et la France, with good, critical notes by McLendon.

Mercier-Campiche, Marianne. Le Théâtre de Giraudoux et la condition humaine. Paris: Domat, 1954. 303 pp.

A comprehensive, precise analysis of Giraudoux's plays. Long summaries, frequent paraphrasing, and good commentaries, reiterating Giraudoux's views on war, love, and the gods. Considers Giraudoux's belief in liberty and the responsibility of man, seeing Giraudoux as a grave and profound philosopher.

Morand, Paul. "Un Soir à Marigny." Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 1378 (Jan. 28, 1954), p. 1.

Warm recollections of a night in 1926, when Morand and Giraudoux attended a play by Bernstein; their conversation. A brief depiction of Giraudoux's personality.

Murciaux, Charles. "Jean Giraudoux ou Prospero vaincu."
Médecine de France, LIX (1954).

Nathan, Jacques. Histoire de la littérature contemporaine. Paris: Fernand Nathan, 1954. 322 pp.

Study of the literature of 1920-53, looking back to 1900. Quite informative, with many good general statements. The three sections have wars as dividing lines. Montherlant and Giraudoux receive brief, but competent treatment in the section on the theatre.

Pizzorusso, Arnaldo. Tre studi su Giraudoux. Firenze: G. C. Sansoni, 1954. 191 pp.

Pucciani, Oreste F., ed. The French Theater since 1930.
Boston: Ginn and Co., 1954. 400 pp.

A collection of six contemporary, full-length French plays. Includes La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu. Excellent short introduction to Giraudoux, with his biography, a list of his major works, and comments on his style. Good critical analysis of the language, style, and themes of La Guerre de Troie n'aura pas lieu.

Purnal, Roland. "La Dernière Pièce de Giraudoux." La Nouvelle Revue Française, Deuxième Année, No. 13 (Jan., 1954), pp. 154-156.

Examines the style and tragic elements of Pour Lucrèce.

Raymond, Agnès. "La Pensée politique de Jean Giraudoux."
Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Middlebury College,
1954.

Gives considerable attention to Les Hommes tigres, which Raymond sees as a disguised pamphlet against capitalism. This hypothesis is elaborately presented, but is undocumented.

- Rebora, Roberto. "Teatro a Milano. Una Mirabile Folle." Fiera Letteraria, No. 11 (March 14, 1954), p. 8.
- Santelli, César. "L'Elève Giraudoux." Les Nouvelles Littéraires, No. 1412 (Sept. 23, 1954), p. 4.

Information on Giraudoux as a student at Châteauroux. Calls attention to possible associations between his experiences there and his works. Quotes from Adorable Clio and Simon le Pathétique to support these hypotheses.

- Texier, Roger. "L'Interprétation moderne d'un thème antique: Electre de Jean Giraudoux." L'Année Propédeutique, Nov.Dec., 1954.
- "Today's French Theatre." Yale French Studies, No. 14 (Winter, 1954).

An entire issue dedicated to examining the modern French theatre. Contains articles on Sartre, Claudel, Cocteau, Neveux, Anouilh, Adamov, Salacrou, in addition to sections on general aspects of the theatre. Contains a few scattered mentions of Giraudoux, no great emphasis on him.

Valency, Maurice. "Some Facts about a Myth." Theatre Arts, XXXVIII, No. 12 (Dec., 1954), 32-63.

Presents the complete text of Valency's English adaptation of Giraudoux's Ondine, preceded by a history of the play and an analysis of its characters.

- Vernois, Paul. "Jean Giraudoux lycéen," in Mémorial du centenaire du lycée Jean Giraudoux." Châteauroux: Association des Anciens Elèves du Lycée, 1954. Pp. 227-236.
- Vietta, Egon. "Jean Giraudoux et Jean-Jacques Rousseau."
 Antares, Feb., 1954.
- Voigt, Walter. "Jean Giraudoux und Deutschland." Die Neueren Sprachen, New Series, III, No. 10 (1954), 470-474.
- Westerholm, Kurt. "Teater." Nya Argus, XLVII, No. 12 (July 1, 1954), 187-188.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Adam, Antoine. Littérature française. Two vols. Paris: Librairie Larousse, 1968. Vol. II.
- "Biblio" Catalogue français. Thirty-nine vols. Paris:
 Service Bibliographique des Messageries Hachette, 19451954. Vols. XII-XXI.
- Boisdeffre, Pierre de. <u>Dictionnaire de la littérature con-</u> temporaine. Two vols. Paris: Editions Universitaires, 1963.
- Cordié, Carlo. Avviamento allo studio della lingua e della letteratura francese. Milano: Dott. Carlo Marzorati, Editore, 1955.
- Drevet, Marguerite L. <u>Bibliographie de la littérature</u> française: 1940-1949. Genève: Librairie E. Droz, 1954.
- French VII Bibliography. Four vols. New York: Stechert-Hafner, Inc., 1949-1968.
- French XX Bibliography for the Study of Contemporary French Literature. New York: French Institute, 1969-1973.
- International Index to Periodicals. Twenty-six vols. New York: The H. W. Wilson, Co., 1943-1955. Vols. X-XII.
- Klapp, Otto. Bibliographie du französischen Literaturwissenschaft. Eight vols. Frankfurt: Vittorio Klostermann, 1960. Vol. I.
- Langlois, Pierre and Mareuil, André. Guide bibliographique des études littéraires. Paris: Librairie Hachette, 1958.
- La Librairie française: Catalogue général des ouvrages parus.

 Paris: Au Cercle de la Librairie, 1949.
- Modern Language Association of America International Bibliography of Books and Articles on the Modern Languages and Literatures. Seventeen vols. New York: New York University Press, 1945-1956. Vols. V-VIII.

- Osburn, Charles B. Research and Reference Guide to French
 Studies. Metuchen, New Jersey: The Scarecrow Press, Inc.,
 1968.
- Rancoeur, René. Bibliographie de la littérature française du moyen age à nos jours. Six vols. Paris: Librairie Armand Colin, 1968-1971.
- Rancoeur, René. Revue d'histoire littéraire de la France. Five vols. Paris: Société d'Histoire Littéraire, 1953-1965.
- Reader's Guide to Periodical Literature. Thirty-two vols.

 Minneapolis, Minnesota: The H. W. Wilson Co., 19451954. Vols. XIV-XIX.
- Talvart, Hector; Place, Georges; et Place, Joseph. Bibliographie des auteurs modernes de langue française: 1801-1969. Nineteen vols. Paris: Editions de la Chronique des lettres françaises, 1945-1954. Vol. XVI.
- The Year's Work in Modern Language Studies. London: The Oxford University Press, 1945-1954.

APPENDIX

LIST OF REVIEWS OF GIRAUDOUX'S PLAYS IN THE UNITED STATES

1946

The Madwoman of Chaillot [La Folle de Chaillot].

The New Yorker, XXI (Feb. 9, 1946), 46-48.

1947

L'Apollon de Marsac.

Theatre Arts, XXXI (Nov., 1947), 25.

1949

The Madwoman of Chaillot [La Folle de Chaillot].

The Catholic World, CLXVIII (Feb., 1949), 401.

The Commonweal, XLIX (Jan. 14, 1949), 351.

Forum, CXI (Feb., 1949), 93-94.

House and Gardens, XCV (Apr., 1949), 186.

Life, XXVI, No. 4 (Jan. 24, 1949), 64-68.

Masses and Mainstream, II, No. 2 (Feb., 1949), 91-94.

Theatre Arts, XXXIII, No. 10 (Nov., 1949), 10-12.

1950

The Enchanted [Intermezzo].

The Catholic World, CLXX (March, 1950), 469.

The Commonweal, LI (Feb. 10, 1950), 486.

The New Republic, CXXII (Feb. 13, 1950), 30.

The New Yorker, XXV (Jan. 28, 1950), 50.

Newsweek, XXXV (Jan. 30, 1950), 67.

School and Society, LXXI (Feb. 25, 1950), 118-119.

Theatre Arts, XXXIV (March, 1950), 17.

Time, LV (Jan. 30, 1950), 37.

1951

The Madwoman of Chaillot [La Folle de Chaillot].

Illustrated London News, CCXVIII (March 3, 1951), 346.

New Statesman and Nation, XLI, No. 1042 (Feb. 24, 1951), 214-215.

The Observer, No. 8333 (Feb. 18, 1951), p. 6.

Public Opinion, No. 4657 (Feb. 23, 1951), p. 24.

1953

For Lucretia [Pour Lucrèce].

The New Yorker, XXIX (Dec. 19, 1953), 85.

1954

The Enchanted [Intermezzo].

New Statesman, XLVII, No. 1205 (Apr. 10, 1954), 466.

The Spectator, CXCII (Apr. 9, 1954), 429.

For Lucretia [Pour Lucrèce].

Nation, CLXXVIII (June 5, 1954), 489-90.

Ondine.

America, XC (March 20, 1954), 664.

The Catholic World, CLXXIX (Apr., 1954), 67-68.

The Commonweal, LIX, No. 26 (Apr., 1954), 649-50.

Life, XXXVI (March 8, 1954), 60-62.

Look, XVIII (Apr. 20, 1954), 88.

Nation, CLXXVIII, No. 10 (March 6, 1954), 206.

The New Republic, CXXX (March 8, 1954), 21.

The New Yorker, XXX (Feb. 27, 1954), 74.

Newsweek, XLIII (March 1, 1954), 71.

Saturday Review, XXXVII (March 13, 1954), 26-27.

Theatre Arts, XXXVIII (Apr., 1954), 27-29.

Time, LXIII (March 1, 1954), 76.